PUNJAB HUMAN CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROJECT Punjab Human Capital Investment Project Punjab Social Protection Authority



Specific Procurement Notice

Request for Bids Non-Consulting Services

Employer: PMU - Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) - Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Project: Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) Contract title: Procurement of Endline Survey Firm Country: Pakistan Loan No. /Credit No. / Grant No.: 6548-PK RFB No: PK-PSPA-477778-NC-RFB

Issued on: 22-03-2025

1. The Govt. of Pakistan has received financing from the World Bank towards the cost of the Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) and intends to apply part of the proceeds toward payments under the contract for Services of Endline Survey.

2. The PMU PHCIP - PSPA now invites sealed Bids from eligible Bidders for Procurement of Endline Survey Firm.

3. Bidding will be conducted through national competitive procurement using a Request for Bids (RFB) as specified in the World Bank's "Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers -" July 2016 (Revised November 2017 & August 2018) ("Procurement Regulations"), and is open to all eligible Bidders as defined in the Procurement Regulations.

4. Interested eligible Bidders may obtain further information from Project Director-PHCIP, Punjab Social Protection Authority and inspect the bidding document during office hours 0900 to 1700 hours at the address given below. The RFB documents shall also be available on website https://pspa.punjab.gov.pk/

5. The eligible Bidders may download the Bidding Document at no cost from the website: https://pspa.punjab.gov.pk/tenders/all. Bidders opting to download the Bidding Document from the aforesaid website, shall inform the PMU PHCIP - PSPA, in writing at the address given below failing which PMU shall not be responsible if they do not receive clarifications and amendments, if any from the PMU.

6. A pre-bid meeting will be held physically/virtually on March 28, 2025 at 11:30 am at the address given below.

7. Bids must be delivered to the address below on or before April 18, 2025 before 03:00 pm. Electronic Bidding will not be permitted. Late Bids will be rejected. Bids will be publicly opened in the presence of the Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend at the address below on April 18, 2025 at 03:00 pm.

8. All bids must be accompanied by a "Bid Security" @ PKR 3.3 Millions in the form of an unconditional bank guarantee or CDR in favour of PMU PHCIP - PSPA by a scheduled Bank, as described in the Bidding Document.

9. "Attention is drawn to the Procurement Regulations requiring the Borrower to disclose information on the successful bidder's beneficial ownership, as part of the Contract Award Notice, using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form as included in the bidding document."

10. The address(es) referred to above is (are):

Project Director

IPL-1098

Project Management Unit – PMU Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Planning & Development Board 78-79, New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore Tel: +92-042-99232359-60 Electronic mail address: adproc.phcip@pspa.punjab.gov.pk

PROCUREMENT DOCUMENT

REQUEST FOR BID NON-CONSULTING SERVICES FOR ENDLINE SURVEYS

Country:	Pakistan
Project Name:	Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP)
Implementing Agency:	PMU - Punjab Human Capital Investment Project
	(PHCIP) - Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA)
Loan No:	IDA-65480
Project ID No:	P164785
Activity No.:	PK-PSPA-477778-NC-RFB
Procurement Method:	Open Competitive Bidding (OCB) - National
Bidding Procedure:	Single Stage-Two Envelope [1S2E]
Bids' Submission Date:	18 April 2025

ii

Table of Contents

Part I – Bidding Procedures	2
Section I - Instructions to Bidders	3
Section II - Bid Data Sheet (BDS)	29
Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	
Section IV- Bidding Forms	43
Section V - Eligible Countries	71
Section VI - Fraud and Corruption	72
Part II – Employer's Requirement	74
Section VII - Activity Schedule	75
Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms	91
Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract	
Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract	118
Section X - Contract Forms	127

Part I – Bidding Procedures

Section I - Instructions to Bidders

Contents

A. General			5
	1.	Scope of Bid	5
	2.	Source of Funds	6
	3.	Fraud and Corruption	6
	4.	Eligible Bidders	6
	5.	Qualification of the Bidder	9
	6.	Sections of Bidding Document	9
	7.	Site Visit	.10
	8.	Clarification of Bidding Document	.10
	9.	Amendment of Bidding Document	.10
В.	Prepa	aration of Bids	.10
	10.	Cost of Bidding	.10
	11.	Language of Bid	
	12.	Documents Comprising the Bid	.11
	13.	Letters of Bid and Priced Activity Schedule	.12
	14.	Alternative Bids	.12
	15.	Bid Prices and Discounts	.12
	16.	Currencies of Bid and Payment	.13
	17.	Documents Establishing Conformity of Services	.13
	18.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Bidder	.13
	19.	Period of Validity of Bids	.14
	20.	Bid Security	.15
	21.	Format and Signing of Bid	.16
C.	Subm	nission of Bids	.17
	22.	Sealing and Marking of Bids	.17
	23.	Deadline for Submission of Bids	.18
	24.	Late Bids	.18
	25.	Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids	.18
D.	Publi	c Opening of Technical Parts of Bids	.18
	26.	Public Bid Opening of Technical Parts of Bids	.18
E.	Evalu	ation of Bids – General Provisions	.20
	27.	Confidentiality	.20

	28.	Clarification of Bids	20
	29.	Nonmaterial Nonconformities	21
F.	Eval	uation of Technical Part of Bids	21
	30.	Determination of Responsiveness, Eligibility and Qualifications	21
	31.	Detailed Evaluation of Technical Part.	22
G.		fication of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of ncial Parts	22
	32.	Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts	22
Н.	Eval	uation of Financial Part of Bids	24
	33.	Adjustments for Nonmaterial Nonconformities	24
	34.	Correction of Arithmetic Errors	24
	35.	Evaluation Process, Financial Parts	24
	36.	Conversion to Single Currency and Margin of Preference	25
	37.	Abnormally Low Bids	25
I.		uation of Combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantage and Notification of Intention to Award	
	38.	Evaluation of combined Technical and Financial Parts	25
	39.	Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	26
	40.	Standstill Period	
	41.	Notification of Intention to Award	26
J.	Awa	rd of Contract	26
	42.	Award Criteria	26
	43.	Notification of Award	27
	44.	Debriefing by the Employer	27
	45.	Signing of Contract	
	46.	Performance Security	
	47.	Adjudicator	
	48.	Procurement Related Complaint	28

Section I - Instructions to Bidders

A. General

- Scope of Bid
 In connection with the Specific Procurement Notice Request for Bids (RFB), specified in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), the Employer, as specified in the BDS, issues this bidding document for the delivery of Non-Consulting Services, as specified in Section VII, Employer's Requirements. The name, identification and number of lots (contracts) of this RFB procurement are specified in the BDS.
 - 1.2 Throughout this bidding document:
 - (a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, e-mail, fax, including if specified in the BDS, distributed or received through the electronic-procurement system used by the Employer) with proof of receipt;
 - (b) if the context so requires, "singular" means "plural" and vice versa; and
 - (c) "Day" means calendar day, unless otherwise specified as "Business Day". A Business Day is any day that is an official working day of the Borrower. It excludes the Borrower's official public holidays;
 - (d) "ES" means environmental and social, as applicable, (including Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA), and Sexual Harassment (SH));
 - (e) "Sexual Exploitation and Abuse" "(SEA)" means the following:

Sexual Exploitation is defined as any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;

Sexual Abuse is defined as the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions.

- (f) "Sexual Harassment" "(SH)" is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature by the Service Provider's Personnel with other Service Provider's or Employer's Personnel;
- (g) "Service Provider's Personnel" is as defined in GCC Sub-Clause 1.1; and
- (h) "Employer's Personnel" is as defined in GCC Sub-Clause 1.1.

A non-exhaustive list of (i) behaviors which constitute SEA and (ii) behaviors which constitute SH is attached to the Code of Conduct form in Section IV.

- 1.3 The successful Bidder will be expected to complete the performance of the Services by the Intended Completion Date provided in the BDS.
- 2. **Source of Funds** 2.1 The Borrower or Recipient (hereinafter called "Borrower") specified in the BDS has applied for or received financing (hereinafter called "funds") from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development or the International Development Association (hereinafter called "the Bank") in an amount specified in the BDS, toward the project named in the BDS. The Borrower intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract for which this bidding document is issued.
 - 2.2 Payment by the Bank will be made only at the request of the Borrower and upon approval by the Bank in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan (or other financing) Agreement. The Loan (or other financing) Agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, equipment or materials if such payment or import is prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan (or other financing) Agreement or have any claim to the proceeds of the Loan (or other financing).
- Fraud and Corruption
 3.1 The Bank requires compliance with the Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework, as set forth in Section VI.
 - 3.2 In further pursuance of this policy, Bidders shall permit and shall cause their agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, subconsultants, service providers, suppliers, and personnel, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any initial selection process, prequalification process, bid submission, proposal submission and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.
- 4. Eligible Bidders 4.1 A Bidder may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned entity or institution subject to ITB 4.6, or any combination of such entities in the form of a Joint Venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the entire Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the Bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract,

during contract execution. Unless specified in the BDS, there is no limit on the number of members in a JV.

- 4.2 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this Bidding process, if the Bidder:
 - (a) directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Bidder; or
 - (b) receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Bidder; or
 - (c) has the same legal representative as another Bidder; or
 - (d) has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the Bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Employer regarding this Bidding process; or
 - (e) or any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the Employer's Requirements (including Activities Schedules, Performance Specifications and Drawings) for the Non-Consulting Services that are the subject of the Bid; or
 - (f) or any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Employer or Borrower for the Contract implementation; or
 - (g) would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the project specified in the BDS ITB 2.1 that it provided or were provided by any affiliate that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with that firm; or
 - (h) has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Borrower (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the loan) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the bidding document or specifications of the contract, and/or the Bid evaluation process of such contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Bank throughout the procurement process and execution of the Contract.
- 4.3 A firm that is a Bidder (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate in more than one Bid, except for permitted alternative Bids. This includes participation as a subcontractor. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Bids in

which the firm is involved. A firm that is not a Bidder or a JV member, may participate as a sub-contractor in more than one Bid.

- 4.4 A Bidder may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITB 4.8. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or subconsultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.
- 4.5 A Bidder that has been sanctioned by the Bank, pursuant to the Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines, and in accordance with its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework as described in Section VI paragraph 2.2 d., shall be ineligible to be prequalified for, initially selected for, bid for, propose for, or be awarded a Bank-financed contract or benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Bank shall have determined. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address specified in the BDS.
- 4.6 Bidders that are state-owned enterprises or institutions in the Employer's Country may be eligible to compete and be awarded a Contract(s) only if they can establish, in a manner acceptable to the Bank, that they: (i) are legally and financially autonomous; (ii) operate under commercial law; and (iii) are not under supervision of the Employer.
- 4.7 A Bidder shall not be under suspension from Bidding by the Employer as the result of the operation of a Bid-Securing Declaration or Proposal-Securing Declaration.
- 4.8 Firms and individuals may be ineligible if so indicated in Section V and (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower's country prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower's country prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.
- 4.9 This Bidding is open for all eligible Bidders, unless otherwise specified in ITB 18.4.
- 4.10 A Bidder shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Employer, as the Employer shall reasonably request.

- 4.11 A firm that is under a sanction of debarment by the Borrower from being awarded a contract is eligible to participate in this procurement, unless the Bank, at the Borrower's request, is satisfied that the debarment; (a) relates to fraud or corruption, and (b) followed a judicial or administrative proceeding that afforded the firm adequate due process.
- 5. Qualification 5.1 All Bidders shall provide in Section IV, Bidding Forms, a preliminary of the Bidder description of the proposed work method and schedule, including drawings and charts, as necessary.
 - 5.2 In the event that pregualification of Bidders has been undertaken as stated in ITB 18.4, the provisions on qualifications of the Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria shall not apply.
- 6. Sections of 6.1 The bidding document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction Bidding Document with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 9.

PART 1: Bidding Procedures

- Section I Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
- Section II Bid Data Sheet (BDS) ٠
- Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria •
- Section IV Bidding Forms ٠
- Section V - Eligible Countries
- Section VI Fraud and Corruption

PART 2: Employer's Requirements

Section VII - Employer's Requirements

PART 3: Contract

- Section VIII General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
- Section IX Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) ٠
- Section X Contract Forms
- 6.2 The Specific Procurement Notice - Request for Bids (RFB) or the notice to prequalified Bidders, as the case may be issued by the Employer is not part of this bidding document.
- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Employer, the Employer is not responsible for the completeness of the document, responses to requests for clarification, the Minutes of the pre-Bid meeting (if any), or Addenda to the bidding document in accordance with ITB 9. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Employer shall prevail.

Document

- 6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding document and to furnish with its Bid all information or documentation as is required by the bidding document.
- 7. Site Visit 7.1 The Bidder, at the Bidder's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine the locations of required Services and its surroundings and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the Bid and entering into a contract for the Services. The costs of visiting the locations of required Services and its surroundings shall be at the Bidder's own expense.
- 8. Clarification of 8.1 A Bidder requiring any clarification of the bidding document shall Biddina contact the Employer in writing at the Employer's address specified Document in the BDS. The Employer will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received prior to the deadline for submission of Bids within a period specified in the BDS. The Employer shall forward copies of its response to all Bidders who have acquired the bidding document in accordance with ITB 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in the BDS, the Employer shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the BDS. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the bidding document, the Employer shall amend the bidding document following the procedure under ITB 9 and ITB 23.2.
- 9. Amendment of 9.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, the Bidding Employer may amend the bidding document by issuing addenda.
 - 9.2 Any addendum issued shall be part of the bidding document and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the bidding document from the Employer in accordance with ITB 6.3. The Employer shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Employer's web page in accordance with ITB 8.1.
 - 9.3 To give prospective Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Bids, the Employer shall extend, as necessary, the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23.2 below.

B. Preparation of Bids

- 10. **Cost of Bidding** 10.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Employer shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding process.
- 11. Language of Bid 11.1 The Bid as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Employer shall be written in the language specified in the BDS. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into the language

specified **in the BDS**, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, such translation shall govern.

- 12. Documents Comprising the Bid
 12.1 The Bid shall comprise two Parts, namely the Technical Part and the Financial Part. These two Parts shall be submitted simultaneously in two separate sealed envelopes (two-envelope Bidding process). One envelope shall contain only information relating to the Technical Part and the other, only information relating to the Financial Part. These two envelopes shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked "ORIGINAL BID".
 - 12.2 The Technical Part shall contain the following:
 - (a) Letter of Bid -Technical Part, prepared in accordance with ITB 13;
 - (b) **Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration** in accordance with ITB 20.1;
 - (c) Alternative Bid Technical Part:: if permissible in accordance with ITB 14, the Technical Part of any Alternative Bid;
 - (d) **Authorization:** written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB 21.3;
 - (e) Qualifications: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the Bidder's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Bid is accepted;
 - (f) **Bidder's Eligibility**: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the Bidder's eligibility to Bid;
 - (g) **Conformity**: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17, that the Services conform to the bidding document; and
 - (h) any other document required in the BDS.
 - 12.3 The Financial Part shall contain the following:
 - (a) Letter of Bid Financial Part: prepared in accordance with ITB 13 and ITB 15;
 - (b) **Schedule:** Priced Activity Schedule completed in accordance with ITB 13 and ITB 15;
 - (c) Alternative Bid Financial Part: if permissible in accordance with ITB 14, the Financial Part of any Alternative Bid; and
 - (d) any other document required in the BDS.
 - 12.4 The Technical Part shall not include any information related to the Bid price. Where material financial information related to the Bid price is contained in the Technical Part the Bid shall be declared non-responsive.
 - 12.5 In addition to the requirements under ITB 12.2, Bids submitted by a JV shall include in the Technical Part a copy of the Joint Venture

Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.

- 12.6 The Bidder shall furnish in the Letter of Bid- Financial Part information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Bid.
- 13. Letters of Bid and Priced
 Activity
 Schedule
 13.1 The Letter of Bid Technical Part, Letter of Bid- Financial Part and Priced Activity Schedule shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 21.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- 14. Alternative Bids 14.1 Unless otherwise indicated in the BDS, alternative Bids shall not be considered. If alternatives are permitted, only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Most Advantageous Bidder shall be considered by the Employer.
 - 14.2 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included **in the BDS** and the method of evaluating different time schedules will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
 - 14.3 When specified **in the BDS**, Bidders are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Services, and such parts will be identified **in the BDS**, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Employer's Requirements.
- 15. **Bid Prices and Discounts** 15.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction) quoted by the Bidder in the Letter of Bid - Financial Part and in the Priced Activity Schedule(s) shall conform to the requirements specified below.
 - 15.2 All lots (contracts) and items must be listed and priced separately in the Priced Activity Schedule(s).
 - 15.3 The Contract shall be for the Services, as described in Appendix A to the Contract and in the Specifications, based on the Priced Activity Schedule, submitted by the Bidder.
 - 15.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and indicate the methodology for their application in the Letter of Bid in accordance with ITB 13.1.
 - 15.5 The Bidder shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Services described in the Specifications, and listed in the Activity Schedule in Section VII, Employer's Requirements. Items for which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed covered by the other rates and prices in the Priced Activity Schedule.

- 15.6 All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Service Provider under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 28 days prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, shall be included in the total Bid price submitted by the Bidder.
- 15.7 If provided for **in the BDS**, the rates and prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with and the provisions of Clause 6.6 of the General Conditions of Contract and/or Special Conditions of Contract. The Bidder shall submit with the Bid all the information required under the Special Conditions of Contract and of the General Conditions of Contract.
- 15.8 For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional Services, a breakdown of the lump-sum price shall be provided by the Bidder in the form of Appendices D and E to the Contract.
- 16. Currencies of Bid and Payment
 16.1 The currency(ies) of the Bid and the currency(ies) of payments shall be the same. The Bidder shall quote in the currency of the Employer's Country the portion of the Bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in the currency of the Employer's Country, unless otherwise specified in the BDS.
 - 16.2 The Bidder may express the Bid price in any currency. If the Bidder wishes to be paid in a combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly but shall use no more than three foreign currencies in addition to the currency of the Employer's Country.
 - 16.3 Bidders may be required by the Employer to justify their foreign currency requirements and to substantiate that the amounts included in the Lump-sum are reasonable and responsive to ITB 16.1 and 16.2.
 - 17.1 To establish the conformity of the Non-Consulting Services to the bidding document, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid the documentary evidence that Services provided conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VII, Employer's Requirements.
 - 17.2 Standards for provision of the Non-Consulting Services are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality provided that it demonstrates, to the Employer's satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Section VII, Employer's Requirements.
- 18. Documents
Establishing the
Eligibility and18.1To establish Bidder's their eligibility in accordance with ITB 4,
Bidders shall complete the Letter of Bid, included in Section IV,
Bidding Forms.
 - **Qualifications of the Bidder** 18.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Bid is accepted shall establish to the Employer's satisfaction that the Bidder meets each of the

17. Documents Establishing Conformity of Services qualification criterion specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

- 18.3 All Bidders shall provide in Section IV, Bidding Forms, a preliminary description of the proposed methodology, work plan and schedule.
- 18.4 In the event that prequalification of Bidders has been undertaken as stated in **the BDS**, only Bids from prequalified Bidders shall be considered for award of Contract. These qualified Bidders should submit with their Bids any information updating their original prequalification applications or, alternatively, confirm in their Bids that the originally submitted prequalification information remains essentially correct as of the date of Bid submission.
- Any change in the structure or formation of a Bidder after being 18.5 pregualified and invited to Bid, if applicable, (including, in the case of a JV, any change in the structure or formation of any member and also including any change in any specialized subcontractor whose qualifications were considered to prequalify the Applicant) shall be subject to the written approval of the Employer prior to the deadline for submission of Bids. Such approval shall be denied if (i) a Bidder proposes to associate with a disgualified Bidder or in case of a disqualified joint venture, any of its members; (ii) as a consequence of the change, the Bidder no longer substantially meets the qualification criteria; or (iii) in the opinion of the Employer, the change may result in a substantial reduction in competition. Any such change should be submitted to the Employer not later than fourteen (14) days after the date of the notice for RFB sent to the pregualified Bidders.
- 18.6 If prequalification has not taken place before Bidding, the qualification criteria for the Bidders are specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 19.1 Bids shall remain valid until the date specified in the BDS or any extended date if amended by the Employer in accordance with ITB 9. A Bid that is not valid until the date specified in the BDS, or any extended date if amended by the Employer in accordance with ITB 9, shall be rejected by the Employer as nonresponsive.
 - 19.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the date of expiration of the Bid validity, the Employer may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Bid Security is requested in accordance with ITB 20, it shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its Bid Security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid, except as provided in ITB 19.3.
 - 19.3 If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial bid validity specified in accordance with ITB 19.1, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:

19. Period of Validity of Bids

- (a) in the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the Bid price adjusted by the factor specified **in the BDS**;
- (b) in the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made; or
- (c) in any case, Bid evaluation shall be based on the Bid price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.
- 20. **Bid Security** 20.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of the Technical Part its Bid, either a Bid-Securing Declaration or a Bid security, as specified **in the BDS**, in original form and, in the case of a Bid Security, in the amount and currency specified **in the BDS**.
 - 20.2 A Bid Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
 - 20.3 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, the Bid Security shall be a demand guarantee, and in any of the following forms at the Bidder's option:
 - (a) an unconditional guarantee issued by a bank or non-bank financial institution (such as an insurance, bonding or surety company);
 - (b) an irrevocable letter of credit;
 - (c) a cashier's or certified check; or
 - (d) another security specified in the BDS,

from a reputable source and an eligible country. If the unconditional guarantee is issued by a non-bank financial institution located outside the Employer's Country, the issuing non-bank financial institution shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country to make it enforceable, unless the Employer has agreed in writing, prior to Bid submission, that a correspondent financial institution is not required. In the case of a bank guarantee, the Bid security shall be submitted either using the Bid Security Form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms, or in another substantially similar format approved by the Employer prior to Bid submission. The Bid Security shall be valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the original date of expiry of the Bid validity, or beyond any extended date if requested under ITB 19.2.

- 20.4 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, any Bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive Bid Security shall be rejected by the Employer as non-responsive.
- 20.5 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, the Bid Security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the contract and furnishing the Performance Security pursuant to ITB 46.

- 20.6 The Bid Security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security.
- 20.7 The Bid Security may be forfeited:
 - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid prior to the expiry date of the Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid or any extended date provided by the Bidder; or
 - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
 - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 45; or
 - (ii) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 46.
- 20.8 The Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the Bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of Bidding, the Bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITB 4.1 and ITB 12.5.
- 20.9 If a Bid Security is not required in the BDS, pursuant to ITB 20.1, and
 - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid prior to the expiry date of the Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid, or any extended date provided by the Bidder; or
 - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
 - (ii) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 45; or
 - (iii) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 46;

the Borrower may, if provided for **in the BDS**, declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded a contract by the Employer for a period of time as stated **in the BDS**.

- 21.1 The Bidder shall prepare the Bid, in accordance with this Instruction, ITB 12 and ITB 22.
 - 21.2 Bidders shall mark as "CONFIDENTIAL" information in their Bids which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information.
 - 21.3 The original and all copies of the Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person or persons duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified **in the BDS** and shall be attached to the Bid. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Bid where entries or amendments
- 21. Format and Signing of Bid

have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Bid.

- 21.4 In case the Bidder is a JV, the Bid shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.
- 21.5 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Bid.

C. Submission of Bids

22. Sealing and Marking of Bids
22.1 The Bidder shall deliver the Bid in two separate, sealed envelopes (the Technical Part and the Financial Part). These two envelopes shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked "Original BID". In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the Bid in the number specified in the BDS. Copies of the Technical Part shall be placed in a separate sealed envelope marked "COPIES: TECHNICAL PART". Copies of the Financial Part shall be placed in a separate sealed envelope marked "COPIES: FINANCIAL PART". The Bidder shall place both of these envelopes in a separate, sealed outer envelope marked "BID COPIES". In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.

If alternative Bids are permitted in accordance with ITB 14, the alternative Bids shall be submitted as follows: the original of the alternative Bid Technical Part shall be placed in a sealed envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – TECHNICAL PART" and the Financial Part shall be placed in a sealed envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – FINANCIAL PART" and these two separate sealed envelopes then enclosed within a sealed outer envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – ORIGINAL", the copies of the alternative Bid will be placed in separate sealed envelopes marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – ORIGINAL", and "ALTERNATIVE BID – COPIES OF TECHNICAL PART", and "ALTERNATIVE BID – COPIES OF FINANCIAL PART" and enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – COPIES OF FINANCIAL PART" and enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID – COPIES".

- 22.2 The envelopes marked "ORIGINAL BID" and "BID COPIES" (and, if appropriate, a third envelope marked "ALTERNATIVE BID") shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope for submission to the Employer.
- 22.3 All inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - (a) bear the name and address of the Bidder;
 - (b) be addressed to the Employer in accordance with ITB 23.1;
 - (c) bear the specific identification of this Bidding process specified in accordance with BDS 1.1; and

- (d) bear a warning not to open before the time and date for Bid opening.
- 22.4 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Employer will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Bid.
- 23. Deadline for Submission of Bids
 23.1 Bids must be received by the Employer at the address and no later than the date and time specified in the BDS. When so specified in the BDS, Bidders shall have the option of submitting their Bids electronically. Bidders submitting Bids electronically shall follow the electronic Bid submission procedures specified in the BDS.
 - 23.2 The Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Bids by amending the bidding document in accordance with ITB 9, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.
- 24. Late Bids 24.1 The Employer shall not consider any Bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23. Any Bid received by the Employer after the deadline for submission of Bids shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Bidder.
- 25. Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids
 25.1 A Bidder may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Bid after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization (the power of attorney) in accordance with ITB 21.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Bid must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
 - (a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITB 21 and ITB 22 (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," or "MODIFICATION;" and
 - (b) received by the Employer prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23.
 - 25.2 Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB 25.1 shall be returned unopened to the Bidders.
 - 25.3 No Bid may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the date of expiry of the Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid or any extended date thereof.

D. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Bids

26. **Public Bid Opening of** 26.1 Except as in the cases specified in ITB 24 and ITB 25.2, the Employer shall, at the Bid opening, publicly open and read out all

Technical Parts of Bids Bids received by the deadline at the date, time and place specified in the BDS in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who choose to attend. Any specific electronic Bid opening procedures required if electronic bidding is permitted in accordance with ITB 23.1, shall be as specified in the BDS.

- 26.2 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Bid shall not be opened but returned to the Bidder. If the withdrawal envelope does not contain a copy of the "power of attorney" confirming the signature as a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder, the corresponding Bid will be opened. No Bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Bid opening.
- 26.3 Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted, and the substituted Bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No Bid substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Bid opening.
- 26.4 Next, envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Bid. No Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Bid opening.
- 26.5 Next, all other envelopes marked "TECHNICAL PART" shall be opened one at a time. All envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: Financial PART" shall remain sealed and kept by the Employer in safe custody until they are opened at a later public opening, following the evaluation of the Technical Part parts of the Bids. On opening the envelopes marked "TECHNICAL PART" the Employer shall read out: the name of the Bidder, the presence or the absence of a Bid Security, or Bid-Securing Declaration, if required, and whether there is a modification; and Alternative Bid - Technical Part; and any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate.
- 26.6 Only Technical Parts of Bids and Alternative Bid Technical Parts that are read out at Bid opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Letter of Bid- Technical Part and the separate sealed envelope marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" are to be initialed by representatives of the Employer attending Bid opening in the manner specified **in the BDS**.
- 26.7 The Employer shall neither discuss the merits of any Bid nor reject any Bid (except for late Bids, in accordance with ITB 24.1).

- 26.8 The Employer shall prepare a record of the Technical Parts of Bid opening that shall include, as a minimum:
 - (a) the name of the Bidder and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification;
 - (b) the receipt of envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART"; and
 - (c) if applicable, any alternative Bid-Technical Part;
 - (d) the presence or absence of a Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, if one was required.
- 26.9 The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Bidders.

E. Evaluation of Bids – General Provisions

- 27. **Confidentiality** 27.1 Information relating to the evaluation of the Technical Part shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with the Bidding process until the notification of evaluation of the Technical Part in accordance with ITB 32. Information relating to the evaluation of Financial Part, the evaluation of combined Technical Part and Financial Part, and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with the RFB process until the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to Bidders in accordance with ITB 41.
 - 27.2 Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Employer in the evaluation or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
 - 27.3 Notwithstanding ITB 27.2, from the time of Bid opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the Bidding process, it should do so in writing.
- 28. Clarification of 28.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of Bids, and qualification of the Bidders, the Employer may, at the Bids Employer's discretion, ask any Bidder for clarification of its Bid including breakdowns of the prices in the Priced Activity Schedule, and other information that the Employer may require. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder in respect to its Bid and that is not in response to a request by the Employer shall not be considered. The Employer's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer in the evaluation of the Bids, in accordance with ITB 34.

- 28.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its Bid by the date and time set in the Employer's request for clarification, its Bid may be rejected.
- 29. Nonmaterial 29.1 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may waive any nonmaterial nonconformities in the Bid.

29.2 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.

F. Evaluation of Technical Part of Bids

30. Determination 30.1 of Responsivenes s, Eligibility and Qualifications 30.2

- I The Employer's determination of the Technical Part's responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the Bid itself, as specified in ITB 12.
- 30.2 Preliminary examination of the Technical Part shall be carried out to identify proposals that are incomplete, invalid or substantially nonresponsive to the requirements of the Bidding documents. A substantially responsive Bid is one that materially confirms to the requirements of the bidding document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
 - (a) if accepted, would:
 - affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Non-Consulting Services specified in the Contract; or
 - (ii) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the bidding document, the Employer's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
 - (b) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting substantially responsive Bids.
- 30.3 The Employer shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidders that have been assessed to have submitted substantially responsive Bids are eligible, and meet the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 30.4 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's eligibility and qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 18. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Bidder's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates,

subcontractors (other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the bidding document), or any other firm.

- 30.5 Prior to Contract award, the Employer will verify that the successful Bidder (including each member of a JV) is not disqualified by the Bank due to noncompliance with contractual SEA/SH prevention and response obligations. The Employer will conduct the same verification for each subcontractor proposed by the successful Bidder. If any proposed subcontractor does not meet the requirement, the Employer will require the Bidder to propose a replacement subcontractor.
- 30.6 Only substantially responsive bids submitted by eligible and qualified bidders shall proceed to the detailed technical evaluation specified in ITB 31.
- 31. **Detailed** 31.1 The Employer's evaluation of Technical Part will be carried out as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
 - 31.2 The scores to be given to technical factors and sub factors are specified **in the BDS**.

G. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts

- 32. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts
- 32.1 Following the completion of the evaluation of the Technical Parts of the Bids, the Employer shall notify in writing those Bidders whose Bids were considered substantially non-responsive to the bidding document or failed to meet the eligibility and qualification requirements, advising them of the following information:
 - (a) the grounds on which their Technical Part of Bid failed to meet the requirements of the bidding document;
 - (b) their envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" will be returned to them unopened after the completion of the selection process and the signing of the Contract; and
 - (c) notify them of the date, time and location of the public opening of the envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART".
 - 32.2 The Employer shall, simultaneously, notify in writing those Bidders whose Technical Part have been evaluated as substantially responsive to the bidding document and met the eligibility and qualification requirements, advising them of the following information:
 - (a) their Bid has been evaluated as substantially responsive to the bidding document and met the eligibility and qualification requirements;

- (b) their envelope marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" will be opened at the public opening of the Financial Parts; and
- (c) notify them of the date, time and location of the second public opening of the envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" as specified **in the BDS**.
- 32.3 The opening date shall be not less than ten (10) Business Days from the date of notification of the results of the technical evaluation, specified in ITB 32.1 and 32.2. However, if the Employer receives a complaint on the results of the technical evaluation within the ten (10) Business Days, the opening date shall be subject to ITB 48.1. The Financial Part of the Bid shall be opened publicly in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend.
- 32.4 At this public opening, the Financial Parts will be opened by the Employer in the presence of Bidders, or their designated representatives and anyone else who chooses to attend. Bidders who met the eligibility and qualification requirements and whose bids were evaluated as substantially responsive will have their envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" opened at the second public opening. Each of these envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" shall be inspected to confirm that they have remained sealed and unopened. These envelopes shall then be opened by the Employer. The Employer shall read out the names of each Bidder, the technical score and the total Bid prices, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and Alternative Bid Financial Part, and any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate.
- 32.5 Only envelopes of Financial Part of Bids, Financial Parts of Alternative Bids and discounts that are opened and read out at Bid opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Letter of Bid – Financial Part and the Priced Activity Schedules are to be initialed by a representative of the Employer attending the Bid opening in the manner specified in the BDS.
- 32.6 The Employer shall neither discuss the merits of any Bid nor reject any envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" at this public opening.
- 32.7 The Employer shall prepare a record of the Financial Part of the Bid opening that shall include, as a minimum:
 - (a) the name of the Bidder whose Financial Part was opened;
 - (b) the Bid price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts; and
 - (c) if applicable, any Alternative Bid-Financial Part.
- 32.8 The Bidders whose envelopes marked "SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" have been opened or their representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission

of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Bidders.

H. Evaluation of Financial Part of Bids

- 33. Adjustments for Nonmaterial Nonconformitie s
 33.1 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Bid Price. To this effect, the Bid Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only to reflect the price of a missing or nonconforming item or component, by adding the average price of the item or component quoted by substantially responsive Bidders. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Bids, the Employer shall use its best estimate
- 34. **Correction of Arithmetic Errors** 34.1 Provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer shall correct arithmetic errors on the following basis:
 - (a) if there is discrepancy between the unit price and the line item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the line item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the line item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
 - (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and
 - (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.
 - 34.2 Bidders shall be requested to accept correction of arithmetic errors. Failure to accept the correction in accordance with ITB 34.1, shall result in the rejection of the Bid.
 - 35.1 To evaluate the Financial Part, the Employer shall consider the following:
 - (a) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB 34.1;
 - (b) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB 15.4;
 - (c) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) and (b) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITB 36;
- 35. Evaluation Process, Financial Parts

- (d) price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities in accordance with ITB 33.1;
- (e) excluding provisional sums and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Priced Activity Schedule but including Daywork, when requested in the Specifications; and
- (f) the additional evaluation factors are specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 35.2 If price adjustment is allowed in accordance with ITB 15.7, the estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation.
- 35.3 If this bidding document allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), each lot will be evaluated separately to determine the Most Advantageous Bid using the methodology specified in in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. Discounts that are conditional on the award of more than one lot or slice shall not be considered for Bid evaluation.
- 36. Conversion to Single 36.1 For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the Bid shall be converted into a single currency as specified in the BDS.
 Margin of 36.2 Margin of 36.3 Margin of 36.4 Margin of
 - **Preference** 36.2 Margin of domestic preference shall not apply.
- 37. Abnormally Low Bid is one where the Bid price, in combination with other constituent elements of the Bid, appears unreasonably low to the extent that the Bid price raises material concerns as to the capability of the Bidder to perform the Contract for the offered Bid price.
 - 37.2 In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Bid, the Employer shall seek written clarifications from the Bidder, including detailed price analyses of its Bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.
 - 37.3 After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Employer determines that the Bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Bid Price, the Employer shall reject the Bid.

I. Evaluation of Combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantageous Bid and Notification of Intention to Award

38. Evaluation of combined Technical and
 38.1 The Employer's evaluation of responsive Bids will take into account technical factors, in addition to cost factors in accordance with Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The weight to be assigned for the Technical factors and cost is specified in the BDS.

Financial Parts		The Employer will rank the Bids based on the evaluated Bid score (B).
	38.2	The Employer will determine the Most Advantageous Bid. The Most Advantageous Bid is the Bid of the Bidder that meets the Qualification Criteria and whose Bid has been determined to be substantially responsive to the Bidding document and is the Bid with the highest combined technical and financial score.
39. Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	39.1	The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid, and to annul the Bidding process and reject all Bids at any time prior to Contract Award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, all Bids submitted and specifically, Bid securities, shall be promptly returned to the Bidders.
40. Standstill Period	40.1	The Contract shall not be awarded earlier than the expiry of the Standstill Period. The Standstill Period shall be ten (10) Business Days unless extended in accordance with ITB 44. The Standstill Period commences the day after the date the Employer has transmitted to each Bidder the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract. Where only one Bid is submitted, or if this contract is in response to an emergency situation recognized by the Bank, the Standstill Period shall not apply
41. Notification of Intention to Award	41.1	The Employer shall send to each Bidder (that has not already been notified that it has been unsuccessful), the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract to the successful Bidder. The Notification of Intention to Award shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
	(a)	the name and address of the Bidder submitting the successful Bid;
	(b)	the Contract price of the successful Bid;
	(c)	the total combined score of the successful Bidder;
	(d)	the names of all Bidders who submitted Bids, and their Bid prices as readout and as evaluated and technical scores;
	(e)	a statement of the reason(s) the Bid (of the unsuccessful Bidder to whom the notification is addressed) was unsuccessful;
	(f)	the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and
	(g)	instructions on how to request a debriefing or submit a complaint during the standstill period.
		J. Award of Contract
42. Award Criteria		Subject to ITB 39, the Employer shall award the Contract to the successful Bidder. This is the Bidder whose Bid has been

determined to be the Most Advantageous Bid.

- 43. Notification of Award
 43.1 Prior to the date of expiry of the Bid validity and upon expiry of the Standstill Period, specified in ITB 40.1, or any extension thereof, and, upon satisfactorily addressing any complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Employer shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its Bid has been accepted. The notification of award (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called the "Letter of Acceptance") shall specify the sum that the Employer will pay the Service Provider in consideration of the execution of the Contract (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract Price").
 - 43.2 Within ten (10) Business Days after the date of transmission of the Letter of Acceptance, the Employer shall publish the Contract Award Notice which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
 - (a) name and address of the Employer;
 - (b) name and reference number of the contract being awarded, and the selection method used;
 - (c) names of all Bidders that submitted Bids, and their Bid prices as read out at Bid opening, and as evaluated;
 - (d) name of Bidders whose Bids were rejected and the reasons for their rejection;
 - (e) the name of the successful Bidder, the final total contract price, the contract duration and a summary of its scope; and
 - (f) successful Bidder's Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form.
 - 43.3 The Contract Award Notice shall be published on the Employer's website with free access if available, or in at least one newspaper of national circulation in the Employer's Country, or in the official gazette. The Employer shall also publish the contract award notice in UNDB online.
 - 43.4 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the Letter of Acceptance shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 44. **Debriefing by the Employer** 44.1 On receipt of the Borrower's Notification of Intention to Award referred to in ITB 41, an unsuccessful Bidder has three (3) Business Days to make a written request to the Employer for a debriefing. The Employer shall provide a debriefing to all unsuccessful Bidders whose request is received within this deadline.
 - 44.2 Where a request for debriefing is received within the deadline, the Employer shall provide a debriefing within five (5) Business Days, unless the Employer decides, for justifiable reasons, to provide the debriefing outside this timeframe. In that case, the standstill period shall automatically be extended until five (5) Business Days after such debriefing is provided. If more than one debriefing is so delayed, the standstill period shall not end earlier than five (5) Business Days after the last debriefing takes place. The Employer shall promptly inform, by the quickest means available, all Bidders of the extended standstill period.

- 44.3 Where a request for debriefing is received by the Employer later than the three (3)-Business Day deadline, the Employer should provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of Public Notice of Award of contract. Requests for debriefing received outside the three (3)-day deadline shall not lead to extension of the standstill period.
- 44.4 Debriefings of unsuccessful Bidders may be done in writing or verbally. The Bidder shall bear their own costs of attending such a debriefing meeting.
- 45. **Signing of Contract** 45.1 The Employer shall send to the successful Bidder the Letter of Acceptance including the Contract Agreement, and a request to submit the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form providing additional information on its beneficial ownership. The Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form shall be submitted within eight (8) Business Days of receiving this request.
 - 45.2 The successful Bidder shall sign, date and return to the Employer, the Contract Agreement within twenty-eight (28) days of its receipt.
- 46. **Performance Security** 46.1 Within twenty-eight (28) days of the receipt of the Letter of Acceptance from the Employer, the successful Bidder, if required, shall furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the GCC 3.9, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another Form acceptable to the Employer. If the Performance Security furnished by the successful Bidder is in the form of a bond, it shall be issued by a bonding or insurance company that has been determined by the successful Bidder to be acceptable to the Employer. A foreign institution providing a bond shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country, unless the Employer has agreed in writing that a correspondent financial institution is not required.
 - 46.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to the Bidder offering the next Most Advantageous Bid.
- 47. Adjudicator 47.1 The Employer proposes the person named in the BDS to be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract, at an hourly fee specified in the BDS, plus reimbursable expenses. If the Bidder disagrees with this Bid, the Bidder should so state in the Bid. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Employer has not agreed on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Adjudicator shall be appointed by the Appointing Authority designated in the Special Conditions of Contract at the request of either party.
- 48. **Procurement** 48.1 The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are as specified in the BDS. **Complaint**

Section II - Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

The following specific data for the Non-Consulting Services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

ITB Reference	A. General
ITB 1.1	The reference number of the Request for Bids (RFB) is: PK-PSPA-477778- NC-RFB The Employer is: PMU - Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) - Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Contract title: Endline Survey The name of the RFB is: Procurement of Endline Survey Firm
ITB 1.2(a)	Electronic – Procurement System: Not Applicable
ITB 1.3	The Intended Completion Date is 30th January, 2026
ITB 2.1	The Borrower is: Islamic Republic of Pakistan Implementing Agency: PMU, Punjab Human Capital Investment Project, Punjab Social Protection Authority, Government of Punjab Loan or Financing Agreement amount: JPY 21,713 Million The name of the Project is: Punjab Human Capital Investment Project
ITB 4.1	Maximum number of members in the Joint Venture (JV) shall be: Two (02)
ITB 4.5	A list of debarred firms and individuals is available on the Bank's external website: <u>http://www.worldbank.org/debarr.</u>
	B. Contents of Bidding Document
ITB 8.1	For <u>Clarification of Bid purposes</u> only, the Employer's address is: Project Director Project Management Unit Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Planning & Development Board 78/79 New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore +92-042-99232359-60 Electronic mail address: adproc.phcip@pspa.punjab.gov.pk Requests for clarification should be received by the Employer no later than: <i>One week prior to bid submission date</i> Web page: <u>https://pspa.punjab.gov.pk/</u>
ITB 8.1	 Pre-Bid meeting: - The bidder's designated representative is invited to attend a pre bid meeting which will take place as per details given below: - Date: March 28, 2025 Time: 1130 hrs (PST) Address: PMU-PHCIP-PSPA, 78-79, New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore

	Further, for ease of bidder, the bidder can attend the pre-bid meeting online using the following meeting link;
	Zoom Meeting Link: https://us06web.zoom.us/j/2976594549?pwd=TkZ0N0hIQmF5ZE5zTTZOZ GJZK3NIUT09&omn=88628524599
	Meeting ID: 297 659 4549 Passcode: 12345678
	The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
	Minutes of the pre-bid meeting, including the text of the questions asked without identifying the source, and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Bidders who have acquired the Bidding Document in accordance with ITB 6.3.
	Any modification to the Bidding Document that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the Purchaser exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to ITB 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-bid meeting.
	C. Preparation of Bids
	The language of the Bid is: English
ITB 11.1	All correspondence exchange shall be in English language. Language for translation of supporting documents and printed literature is English .
	The Bidder shall submit the following additional documents in its Bid: Code of Conduct for Service Provider's Personnel
ITB 12.1 (h)	The Bidder shall submit its Code of Conduct that will apply to the Service Provider's Personnel (as defined in GCC Sub- Clause 1.1) employed for the execution of Services (defined in GCC Sub- Clause 1.1) at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are required, to ensure compliance with the Service Provider's Environmental and/or Social, as applicable, obligations under the Contract. The Bidder shall use for this purpose the Code of Conduct form provided in Section IV. No substantial modifications shall be made to this form, except that the Bidder may introduce additional requirements, including as necessary to take into account specific Contract issues/risks.
ITB 12.3 (d)	The Bidder shall submit the following additional documents in the Financial Part of its Bid: Priced Activity Schedule/Breakdown of the Cost
ITB 14.1	Alternative Bids "shall not be" considered.
ITB 14.2	Alternative times for completion "shall not be" permitted.
ITB 14.3	Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the Services: Not Applicable
P	•

	The prices quoted by the Bidder "shall not" be subject to adjustment during
ITB 15.7	the performance of the Contract.
ITB 16.1	The Bidder "is" required to quote in Pak. Rupees only
ITB 18.4	Prequalification "has not" been undertaken.
ITB 19.1	The Bid shall be valid for 120 days
ITB 19.3 (a)	The Bid price shall be adjusted by the following factor(s): Not Applicable
ITB 20.1	A Bid Security "shall be" required in the form of an unconditional bank guarantee included in Section IV Bidding Forms .
	The bid security shall be denominated in Bid Security " @ 3.3 million in Pak. Rs. in the form of an unconditional bank guarantee or CDR in favour of PMU PHCIP-PSPA by a scheduled Bank, as described in the Bidding Document. Bid security must be submitted with the Technical Part of bid.
	Bid found without bid security or a bid security deficient of the required amount, will not be considered.
	Bid security validity should be at least 90 days .
	No personal cheques will be acceptable at any cost. Also, the previous bid security will not be considered or carried forward.
	Bid-Security Declaration and Insurance Guarantees shall not be acceptable.
ITB 20.3 (d)	Other types of acceptable securities: Not Applicable
ITB 21.3	The written confirmation of Authorization to sign on behalf of the Bidder shall consist of: A Power of Attorney authorizing the signatory to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder from competent authority must be provided along with the bid. If the signatory of the Bid is duly authorized by the memorandum and article of association or the constitution of the Bidder, certified copy of the relevant section of the said constitution should be provided. In case, the Bidder is a sole proprietorship/partnership firm, necessary affidavit should be provided. Otherwise, the Bid may be rejected. If the Bidder is an intended or existing Joint Venture, such authorization be signed by all parties and specify the authority of the named representative to sign the Bid on behalf of, and legally bind, the intended or existing Joint Venture. If the Joint Venture has not yet been formed, also include written evidence from all proposed Joint Venture partners of their intent to enter into a Joint Venture in the event of a contract award in accordance with ITB 24.1.

	In addition to the entrined of the Did the number of entries in Hand Conve
	In addition to the original of the Bid, the number of copies is: Hard Copy
ITB 22.1	One (01) & One (01) Soft Form in USB. In the event of discrepancy
	between Hard & Soft copies, the signed hard copy shall prevail.
	D. Submission and Opening of Bids
	For Bid submission purposes only, the Employer's address is:
	Project Director
	Project Management Unit
ITB 23.1	Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP)
	Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA)
	Planning & Development Board 78/79 New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore
	+92-042-99232359-60
	The deadline for Bid submission is:
ITB 23.1	Date: 18 April, 2025
	Time: 03:00 pm (PST)
	E. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Bids
	The Bid opening shall take place at:
	Street Address: 78/79 New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore
	Floor/ Room number: PSPA, Committee Room
ITB 26.1	City: Lahore
-	Country: Pakistan
	Date: 18 April, 2025
	Time: 03:00 pm (PST)
ITB 26.1	The electronic Bid opening procedures shall be: Not Applicable
11 D 20.1	
	The Letter of Bid - Technical Part and the sealed envelope marked
ITB 26.6	"SECOND ENVELOPE: FINANCIAL PART" shall be initialed by at least two
	authorized representatives of the Employer conducting Bid opening.
	F. Evaluation of Technical Part of Bids
ITB 31.2	The technical factors (sub-factors) and the corresponding weight out of
	100% are mentioned at Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria 2.
	Evaluation of Technical Proposal:
	Note: Minimum Technical Score required to Pass, out of the 100 is 70.
	of Evolution of Technical Ports and Dublic Onemian of Financial Data
G. NOTIFICATION	of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts
	The Letter of Bid – Financial Part and Priced Activity Schedule shall be
ITB 32.5	initialed by at least two authorized representatives of the Employer
	conducting Bid opening.
	H. Evaluation of Financial Part of Bids
ITB 36.1	Not Applicable
I. Evaluation o	f Combined Technical and Financial Parts and Most Advantageous Bid
ITB 38.1	The weights to be assigned for the technical factors and cost are: 60% &
11 D 30.1	40%, respectively.
	J. Award of Contract
ITB 47	The Adjudicator proposed by the Employer is Secretary, Planning &
11 D 4/	Development Board, Government of the Punjab.
ITB 48.1	The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are detailed in
110 40.1	the "Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers (Annex III)." If a Bidder

wishes to make a Procurement-related Complaint, the Bidder should submit
its complaint following these procedures, in writing (by the quickest means
available, that is either by email or fax), to:
For the attention: Additional Director GRM
Employer: Punjab Human Capital Investment Project - Punjab Social
Protection Authority
Email address: adgrm.phcip@pspa.punjab.gov.pk
In summary, a Procurement-related Complaint may challenge any of the
following:
1. the terms of the Bidding Documents; and
2. the Employer's decision to award the contract.

Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria Contents

1.	Qualification	
2.	Evaluation of Technical Proposal	
3.	Combined Evaluation	41
4.	Multiple Contracts	42

1. Qualification

If the Employer has not undertaken prequalification of potential Bidders, all Bidders shall include the following information and documents with their Bids:

- (a) copies of original documents defining the constitution or legal status, place of registration, and principal place of business; written power of attorney of the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder;
- (b) total monetary value of Services performed for each of the last five years;
- (c) experience in Services of a similar nature and size for each of the last five years, and details of Services under way or contractually committed; and names and address of clients who may be contacted for further information on those contracts;
- (d) list of major items of equipment proposed to carry out the Contract;
- (e) qualifications and experience of key site management and technical personnel proposed for the Contract;
- (f) reports on the financial standing of the Bidder, such as profit and loss statements and auditor's reports for the past five years;
- (g) evidence of adequacy of working capital for this Contract (access to line(s) of credit and availability of other financial resources);
- (h) authority to the Employer to seek references from the Bidder's bankers;
- (i) information regarding any litigation, current or during the last five years, in which the Bidder is involved, the parties concerned, and disputed amount;
- (j) proposals for subcontracting components of the Services amounting to more than 10 percent of the Contract Price;

(k) if required by the Employer, Environmental and Social (ES) past performance declaration (see below at the end of this section); and

(I) Bidders shall include with their bids the Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration, using the form in Section IV.

Bids submitted by a joint venture of two or more firms as members shall comply with the following requirements, unless otherwise stated **below**:

- (a) the Bid shall include all the information listed above for each joint venture member;
- (b) the Bid shall be signed so as to be legally binding on all members;
- (c) the Bid shall include a copy of the agreement entered into by the joint venture members defining the division of assignments to each member and establishing that all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms; alternatively, a Letter of Intent to execute a joint venture agreement in the event of a successful Bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed agreement;

- (d) one of the members shall be nominated as being in charge, authorized to incur liabilities, and receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all members of the joint venture; and
- (e) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the member in charge.

To qualify for award of the Contract, Bidders shall meet the following minimum qualifying criteria:

- (a) The bidder shall be registered (Registrar of Firms/SECP etc.) under the laws of the country. For a joint venture, this requirement shall be met by each member;
- (b) The bidder shall have 10 years post registration overall experience with at least five years of demonstrated experience in conducting impact assessment surveys in public and/or private sector of comparable scale and complexity at national/international level. For a joint venture, this requirement shall be met by lead member;
- (c) The bidder shall have successfully completed at least three similar assignments, each with a minimum value of PKR 70 million, in the past five (5) years. For joint ventures, the lead member must have completed at least two similar assignments, while the JV member must have completed at least one similar assignment. For the purpose of consideration of assignments, same assignment should only be counted once for Lead or JV member.;
- (d) The successful bidder must have a minimum average annual turnover of PKR 220 million over the last five (05) years. The bidder must submit the audited financial statement for the last five (05) years. For a joint venture, both JV members shall collectively meet this requirement;

The bidder must provide the documentary evidence (copies of valid/verifiable award notifications/ contract agreements/completion or substantial completion certificates/satisfactory performance certificates) of the assignments carried out.

A consistent history of litigation or arbitration awards against the Bidder or any member of a Joint Venture may result in disqualification.

At the time of Contract award, successful Bidder (including each member of a JV) shall not be subject to disqualification by the Bank due to noncompliance with contractual SEA/SH prevention and response obligations. If any proposed subcontractor does not meet the requirement, the Employer will require the Bidder to propose a replacement subcontractor.

Subcontractors' experience and resources *will not be taken* into account in determining the Bidder's compliance with the qualifying criteria, unless otherwise stated in the Qualification Requirements above.

2. Evaluation of Technical Proposal

The award will be made on the basis of "rated" criteria giving weights of 60% and 40% to technical and financial factors, respectively:

The total technical points assigned to each Bid in the Evaluated Bid Formula will be determined by adding and weighting the scores assigned by an evaluation committee to following technical features of the Bid and the scoring methodology below:

2.1 Technical proposal scoring methodology

During the evaluation process, the evaluation committee will assign each desirable/preferred feature, as per following criteria, a whole number score if the method statement responds to the required scope (e.g., household listing, data collection, proposed project staff, mapping, the elaboration of the project plan, etc.):

Technical Factor				
Sr. No.				
1.	MethodologyCompleteness of the proposed methodology/method statement and strategies: the proposal provides a clear and detailed description of all key functions, considers essential prerequisites for achieving desired results, aligns the approach with the scope outlined in the ToRs, and accounts for internal and external factors that may hinder 			
2.	 2. Implementation Quality of description of the survey's implementation arrangements: includes details on managing complex survey processes, explains key functions provides outline of activities to enhance understanding of processes and addresses risk assumptions, provides remedial plans to ensure quality concerns along with contingency plans for seamless operations and timely delivery of quality services. Quality of handling of survey tools and training: includes the effective deployment of survey tools, addresses ethical considerations, maintais accurate respondent tracking, and provides sufficient training for the project staff. Quality of the description for village mapping: includes details of information to be used in the village mapping approach, mechanism to ensure correct implementation of the survey design. Quality of the description of approaching the respondents: includes details of the approach in reaching out to target groups, due consideration of challenges/issues that may impede the process or cause concerns for the data quality and ways to overcome these; includes measures/protocols to be followed to ensure maximum participation 		25%	
3. Technology (MIS) Support		by the target group in the process of data collection. Comprehensiveness of details on the bidder's MIS capacity relevant for the assignment, along with flow diagrams: providing detailed information on the bidder's MIS capability to manage the entire assignment, leveraging technology for optimal support, and ensuring compliance with required protocols. Quality of description on MIS-based Technology for mapping and listing: includes details of technologies and expertise for deploying the survey in the field and the ability to transfer data in real-time and capture geographic information.	10%	
4.	Monitoring and SupervisionQuality of description of bidder's mechanism of monitoring and supervisionfield activities:includes details on the levels of supervision and quality cont protocols and the ability to address clients' queries and concerns.		15%	
5.	Work Plans	The comprehensiveness of work plans for all the activities given within the scope of the assignment. These plans can be envisioned to encompass (a) pre-survey implementation, (b) survey execution, and (c) post-survey activities.	15%	

					1	
		Quality of bidder's management structure and staffing: includes adequate HRstructure with defined roles and responsibilities for carrying out requisite tasks andproposed measures to enhance/strengthen their expertise for effective delivery ofservices.Details on availability of adequately qualified and skilled staff, as well as permanent/intermittent staff, as per the scope of work. The qualifications shall have to beestablished by providing CVs of the proposed professionals as below:				
		Title	Description	Weight (%)		
6.	HR/Staffing	Project Manager	 (a) At least a master's degree (16 years of education) in the social sciences or related field. (b) 10 years of experience and demonstrated ability of managing longitudinal data collection. (c) At least 5 years of proven experience with data quality assurance mechanisms (fieldwork management, data entry programming, etc.). (d) Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage. (e) Proven ability to facilitate communication between different stakeholders, government, non- government, and academic institutions. (f) Ability to communicate in English, Urdu, and Punjabi/Siraiki. (g) Desired: Understanding of the Punjab health and education sector(s), with proven track record of collaborating with the government. 	30%	20%	
		Team Leaders/ Field Supervisors (1 per 5 enumerators)	 (a) At minimum, a master's degree (at least 16 years of education) in the social sciences or related field. (b) 10 years of previous experience conducting large household and facility level surveys in the public service delivery sectors. (c) Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage. (d) Demonstrated understanding of the Punjab human development sector – specifically education, health and social protection. (e) Ability to communicate in English, Urdu, and Punjabi/Siraiki. (f) Demonstrated ability to independently manage a survey. (g) Desired: Previous experience with health facility and school-based surveys. 	15%		
		Data Manager	(a) At minimum, a bachelor's degree (minimum sixteen years of education) in statistics and/or an advanced degree in social sciences, or related field with a strong quantitative focus.	20%		

40

	 (b) At minimum, 3 years' experience with SurveyCTO is required (c) Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage. (d) Proficient in data entry and ability to organize data entry for the purposes of analysis. (e) Proven capacity to deliver accurate, cleaned data collection. (f) Desired: Proven experience with Stata. 	
Quality Controller	 (a) A bachelor's degree in statistics, IT, or a relevant discipline with at least 5 years of experience in field-based data entry, field checking and correction of errors and omissions with survey team and data upload, including both PAPI and CAPI modalities. (b) Desired: Proven experience managing large survey teams. Prior experience with village surveys, mapping, and HH listing and multipurpose household surveys. 	10%
Trainers	 (a) Trainers responsible for training enumerators for the field survey to be certified for AIM-ECD and Teach ECE (b) Desired: Some trainers should be female 	5%
Enumerators (all females)	 (a) At minimum bachelor's degree in economics, social sciences, management sciences or related field. (b) At minimum, previous experience with 2-3 surveys (1 year equivalent), preferably working with families with young children. (c) Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage. (d) Experience in a classroom setting and ability to work well with children is essential. (e) Excellent Punjabi/Siraiki and Urdu speaking skills. (f) Desired: A general understanding of the Punjab health, education and social protection systems. (g) The Service Provider must ensure that 100 percent of enumerators should be female. (c) The Service Provider shall ensure availability of trained enumerator is unable to continue 	20%

Instructions

 Editorial mistakes, plagiarized content, lacking coherence, duplication, or provision of irrelevant information may result in a deduction of up to 10 points, which shall be subtracted from the total score.

The Scoring Methodology of the Technical Part, in respect of assessment of above-mentioned technical factors, shall be as follows:

Score to be awarded to each Technical Factor (Sj)	Description	Remarks		
0	Required feature is absent; no relevant information to demonstrate how the requirement is met.			
10%	10% Required feature present with deficiencies such as insufficient or information that lacks clarity			
50%	50% Sufficient information to demonstrate how the requirement will be met			
80%	80% Sufficient information to demonstrate that the requirement will be marginally exceeded			
100%	Sufficient information that significantly exceed the requirement/bid contributes to significant value addition			

The Factor Technical Scores will be combined in a weighted sum to form the total Technical Bid Score using the following formula:

$$T \equiv \sum_{j=1}^{n} S_{j} * W_{j}$$

where:

- S_j = the Factor Technical Score of factor "j",
- W_j = the weight of factor "j" as specified in the BDS,
- *n* = the number of Factors, and

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} W_j = 1$$

3. Combined Evaluation

The evaluation and comparison of those Bids that have been determined to be substantially responsive, will be carried out by taking into account the above technical factors, in addition to cost factors.

An Evaluated Bid Score (B) will be calculated for each responsive Bid using the following formula, which permits a comprehensive assessment of the Bid price and the technical merits of each Bid:

$$B \equiv \frac{C_{low}}{C} X + \frac{T}{T_{high}} (1 - X)$$

where

- C = Evaluated Bid Price
- C low = the lowest of all Evaluated Bid Prices among responsive Bids
- T = the total Technical Score awarded to the Bid
- T_{high} = the Technical Score achieved by the Bid that was scored best among all responsive Bids
- X = weight for the Price as specified in the BDS [i.e., 40%]

The Bid with the best evaluated Bid Score (B) among responsive Bids shall be the Most Advantageous Bid provided the Bidder was found to be qualified to perform the Contract.

4. Multiple Contracts

Not Applicable

Section IV- Bidding Forms

Table of Forms

Letter of Bid -Technical Part44
Appendix to Technical Part47
Bidder Information Form
Bidder's JV Members Information Form49
Qualification Information
Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration54
Services
Method Statement
Code of Conduct for Service Provider's Personnel Form (ES)59
Work Plan63
Staff Plan64
Form of Bid Security65
Schedule Forms
Priced Activity Schedule70

Letter of Bid -Technical Part

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT

The Bidder must prepare this Letter of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and business address.

<u>Note</u>: All italicized text is to help Bidders in preparing this form.

Date of this Bid submission: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] **RFB No.:** [insert number of RFB process] **Alternative No.**: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

We, the undersigned, hereby submit our Bid, in two parts, namely:

- (a) the Technical Part, and
- (b) the Financial Part

In submitting our Bid, we make the following declarations:

To:

Project Director

Project Management Unit Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Planning & Development Board 78/79, New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore

- (a) **No reservations:** We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 9;
- (b) **Eligibility**: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4;
- (c) **Bid-Securing Declaration:** We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Employer based on execution of a Bid-Securing Declaration or Proposal-Securing Declaration in the Employer's country in accordance with ITB 4.7;
- (d) **Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH):** [select the appropriate option from (i) to (iii) below and delete the others].

We *[where JV, insert:* "including any of our JV members"*]*, and any of our subcontractors:

(i) [have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.]

- (ii) [are subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.]
- (iii) [had been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor.]
- (e) Conformity: We offer to provide the Non-Consulting Services in conformity with the bidding document of the following: [insert a brief description of the Non-Consulting Services];
- (f) Bid Validity Period: Our Bid shall be valid as specified at BDS 19.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (g) **Performance Security:** If our Bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the bidding document;
- (h) One Bid Per Bidder: We are not submitting any other Bid(s) as an individual Bidder, and we are not participating in any other Bid(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITB 4.3, other than alternative Bids submitted in accordance with ITB 14;
- (i) Suspension and Debarment: We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group or a debarment for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions between the World Bank and other development banks. Further, we are not ineligible under the Employer's Country laws or official regulations or pursuant to a decision of the United Nations Security Council;
- (j) State-owned enterprise or institution: [select the appropriate option and delete the other] [We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution] / [We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITB 4.6];
- (k) Binding Contract: We understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- Not Bound to Accept: We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Bid, the Most Advantageous Bid or any other Bid that you may receive; and
- (m) **Fraud and Corruption:** We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption.

Name of the Bidder: *[insert complete name of the Bidder]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder: **[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]

Title of the person signing the Bid: [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

*: In the case of the Bid submitted by a Joint Venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder. **: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder. The power of attorney shall be attached with the Bid Schedules.

Appendix to Technical Part

The Bidder shall complete as appropriate and attach to the Letter of Bid-Technical Part, relevant documents, including the following, to demonstrate its qualifications and technical capacity to mobilize relevant resources for the contract, consistent with its proposal regarding work methods, scheduling etc., and fully in accordance with the requirements stipulated in Section VII, Employer's Requirements:

- 1. Bidder's qualifications;
- 2. Description of the Services, including demonstrating that the services will meet or exceed any specified performance requirements;
- 3. Method Statement;
- 4. Code of Conduct; and
- 5. Work Plan.

Bidder Information Form

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] RFB No.: [insert number of Bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative] Page _____ of_ ____ pages

1. Bidder's Name [insert Bidder's legal name]

2. In case of JV, legal name of each member : [insert legal name of each member in JV]

3. Bidder's actual or intended country of registration: [insert actual or intended country of registration]

4. Bidder's year of registration: [insert Bidder's year of registration]

5. Bidder's Address in country of registration: *[insert Bidder's legal address in country of registration]*

6. Bidder's Authorized Representative Information

Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name]

Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address]

Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers]

Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]

7. Attached are copies of original documents of [check the box(es) of the attached original documents]

- Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or documents of registration of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITB 4.4.
- □ In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITB 4.1.
- □ In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, in accordance with ITB 4.6 documents establishing:
 - Legal and financial autonomy
 - Operation under commercial law
 - Establishing that the Bidder is not under the supervision of the agency of the Employer
- 8. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership. [The successful Bidder shall provide additional information on beneficial ownership, using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form.]

Bidder's JV Members Information Form

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder and for each member of a Joint Venture]].

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] RFB No.: [insert number of Bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

Page _____ of_ ____ pages

1. Bidder's Name: [insert Bidder's legal name]	Bidder's Name: [insert Bidder's legal name]				
. Bidder's JV Member's name: [insert JV's Member legal name]					
3. Bidder's JV Member's country of registration: <i>registration</i>]	[insert JV's Member country of				
4. Bidder's JV Member's year of registration: [insert J	IV's Member year of registration]				
5. Bidder's JV Member's legal address in country of re address in country of registration]	egistration: [insert JV's Member legal				
6. Bidder's JV Member's authorized representative in	formation				
Name: [insert name of JV's Member authorized repres	sentative]				
Address: [insert address of JV's Member authorized re	epresentative]				
Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert telephone/fax num representative]	nbers of JV's Member authorized				
Email Address: [insert email address of JV's Member	authorized representative]				
7. Attached are copies of original documents of [cheoriginal documents]	ck the box(es) of the attached				
 Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents and/or registration documents of the legal entity na 4.4. 	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
In case of a state-owned enterprise or institution, financial autonomy, operation in accordance with not under the supervision of the Employer, in accordance	commercial law, and that they are				
8. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board ownership. [The successful Bidder shall provide add ownership for each JV member using the Beneficial	ditional information on beneficial				

Qualification Information

1.	Individual Bidders or	1.1	Constitution or legal status of Bidder: [attach copy]			
	Individual Members of Joint Ventures			on: [<i>insert]</i> business: [<i>insert]</i> of signatory of Bid: [<i>attac</i> i	h]	
		1.2	.2 Total annual volume of Services performed in five years internationally traded currency specified in the BDS : [<i>in</i>]			
		1.3	of Services of a years. The value used for Item 1.2	ed as prime Service Provi similar nature and volum es should be indicated in above. Also list details of luding expected completio	the same currency Services under way	
	Project name and		me of employer	Type of Services	Value of contract	
	country	an	d contact person	provided and year of completion		

	completion
)
L)

1.4 Major items of Service Provider's Equipment proposed for carrying out the Services. List all information requested below.

Item of equipment	Description, make, and age	Condition (new, good, poor) and number	Owned, leased (from whom?), or to be purchased (from
(a)	(years)	available	whom?)
(b)			

1.5 Qualifications and experience of key personnel proposed for administration and execution of the Contract. Attach biographical data. Refer to GCC Clause 4.1.

Pos	iition	Name	Years of experience	Years of experience in
			(general)	proposed position
(a)				
(b)				
	1.6	Proposed subcont 3.5.	racts and firms involved	. Refer to GCC Clause

Sections of the	Value of		Subcon			nce in providing
Services	subcontract		(name and	nd address) sim		ar Services
(a)						
(b)						
	1.7	Financial reports for the last five years: balance sheets, profit and loss statements, auditors' reports, etc. List below and attach copies.				
	1.8	Evidence of access to financial resources to meet the qualification requirements: cash in hand, lines of credit, etc. List below and attach copies of support documents. We certify/confirm that we comply with eligibility requirements as per ITB 4. Name, address, and telephone, telex, and facsimile numbers of banks that may provide references if contacted by the Employer.				
	1.9					
	1.10	Information regarding any litigation, current or within the last five years, in which the Bidder is or has been involved.				
Other party(ies)		Cause	of dispute	Details of award	litigation	Amount involved
(a)						
(b)						

- 1.11 Statement of compliance with the requirements of ITB 4.2.
- 1.12 Environmental and Social (ES) performance declaration, if required, and Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration, using the forms included in this Section IV.
- 1.13 Proposed Program (service work method and schedule). Descriptions, drawings, and charts, as necessary, to comply with the requirements of the bidding document.
- **2. Joint Ventures** 2.1 The information listed in 1.1 1.12 above shall be provided for each member of the joint venture (and each subcontractor for the SEA/SH declaration).
 - 2.2 The information in 1.13 above shall be provided for the joint venture.
 - 2.3 Attach the power of attorney of the signatory(ies) of the Bid authorizing signature of the Bid on behalf of the joint venture.
 - 2.4 Attach the Agreement among all members of the joint venture (and which is legally binding on all members), which shows that

- (a) all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms;
- (b) one of the members will be nominated as being in charge, authorized to incur liabilities, and receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all members of the joint venture; and
- (c) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the member in charge.
- **3. Additional** 3.1 Bidders should provide any additional information required **in the BDS**.

Environmental and Social Performance Declaration

[Note to the Employer: Include this form if applicable in accordance with Section III]

[The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder and each member of a Joint Venture]

Bidder's Name: [insert full name] Date: [insert day, month, year] Joint Venture Member's Name: [insert full name] RFB No. and title: [insert RFB number and title] Page [insert page number] of [insert total number] pages

Environmental and Social Performance Declaration

- □ No suspension or termination of contract: An employer has not suspended or terminated a contract and/or called the performance security for a contract for reasons related to Environmental or Social (ES) performance, in the past five years.
- Declaration of suspension or termination of contract: The following contract(s) has/have been suspended or terminated and/or Performance Security called by an employer(s) for reasons related to Environmental or Social (ES) performance, in the past five years. Details are described below:

Year	Suspended or terminated portion of contract	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and US\$ equivalent)
year] a	[insert amount and	Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/ number, and any other identification]	[insert amount]
	percentage]	Name of Employer: [insert full name]	
		Address of Employer: [insert street/city/country]	
		Reason(s) for suspension or termination: [indicate main reason(s) e.g. gender-based violence; sexual exploitation or sexual abuse breaches]	
[insert year]	[insert amount and percentage]	Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/ number, and any other identification]	[insert amount]
		Name of Employer: [insert full name]	
		Address of Employer: [insert street/city/country]	
		Reason(s) for suspension or termination: [indicate main reason(s)]	

	[list all applicable contracts]				
Performance Security called by an employer(s) for reasons related to ES performance					
Year	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and US\$ equivalent)			
[insert year]	Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/ number and any other identification]	[insert amount]			
	Name of Employer: [insert full name]				
	Address of Employer: [insert street/city/country]				
	Reason(s) for calling of performance security: [indicate main reason(s) e.g. gender-based violence; sexual exploitation, o sexual abuse breaches]				

Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration

[The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder, each member of a Joint Venture and each subcontractor proposed by the Bidder]

> Bidder's Name: [insert full name] Date: [insert day, month, year] Joint Venture Member's or Subcontractor's Name: [insert full name] RFB No. and title: [insert RFB number and title] Page [insert page number] of [insert total number] pages

SEA and/or SH Declaration

We:

□ (a) have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations

□ (b) are subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations

□ (c) had been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor.

[If (c) above is applicable, attach evidence of an arbitral award reversing the findings on the issues underlying the disqualification.]

Services

The Bidder shall submit documentary evidence to demonstrate that the Services to be provided will meet or exceed the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VII, Employer's Requirements, including any specified performance requirements.

Method Statement

The Bidder shall submit its method statement for the Services to be provided.

[**Note to the Employer**: Include the following if applicable in accordance with the Bid Data Sheet 12.1 (h); modify as appropriate]

The Bidder shall submit comprehensive and concise Environmental and Social Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (ES-MSIP) as required by ITB 12.1 (h) of the Bid Data Sheet. These strategies and plans shall describe in detail the actions, materials, equipment, management processes etc. that will be implemented by the Service Provider, and its Subcontractors.

In developing these strategies and plans, the Bidder shall have regard to the ES provisions of the contract including those as may be more fully described in the Employer's Requirements in Section VII.]

[In addition to submitting the **required** ES Management Strategies and Implementation Plans, the Bidder shall provide its proposal to demonstrate how additional sustainable procurement requirements, if any, specified in Section VII- Employer's Requirements would be addressed. The Bidder shall also provide its proposal, if any, for exceeding the sustainable procurement requirements]

[**Note to the Bidder**: If required, also include proposed method statement to manage cyber security risks.]

Code of Conduct for Service Provider's Personnel Form (ES)

Note to the Bidder:

The minimum content of the Code of Conduct form as set out by the Employer shall not be substantially modified. However, the Bidder may add requirements as appropriate, including to take into account Contract-specific issues/risks.

The Bidder shall initial and submit the Code of Conduct form as part of its bid.

CODE OF CONDUCT FOR SERVICE PROVIDER'S PERSONNEL

We are the Service Provider, [*enter name of Service Provider*]. We have signed a contract with [*enter name of Employer*] for [*enter description of the Services*]. The Services will be carried out at [*enter the locations in the Employer*'s country where the Services are required, as applicable]. Our contract requires us to implement measures to address *environmental and social risks* [*Note to Employer*: depending on the nature of the contract and assessed risks, this may be replaced with social risks], related to the Services.

This Code of Conduct is part of our measures to deal with environmental and social risks [**Note to Employer**: depending on the nature of the contract and assessed risks, this may be replaced with social risks] related to the Services.

All personnel that we utilize in the execution of the Services, including the staff, labor and other employees of us and each Subcontractor, and any other personnel assisting us in the execution of the Services, are referred to as Service Provider's Personnel.

This Code of Conduct identifies the behavior that we require from the Service Provider's Personnel employed for the execution of the Services at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are provided.

Our workplace is an environment where unsafe, offensive, abusive or violent behavior will not be tolerated and where all persons should feel comfortable raising issues or concerns without fear of retaliation.

REQUIRED CONDUCT

Service Provider's Personnel employed for the execution of the Services at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are provided shall:

- 1. carry out his/her duties competently and diligently;
- comply with this Code of Conduct and all applicable laws, regulations and other requirements, including requirements to protect the health, safety and well-being of other Service Provider's Personnel and any other person;
- 3. maintain a safe working environment including by:
 - a. ensuring that workplaces, machinery, equipment and processes under each person's control are safe and without risk to health;

- b. wearing required personal protective equipment;
- c. using appropriate measures relating to chemical, physical and biological substances and agents; and
- d. following applicable emergency operating procedures.
- report work situations that he/she believes are not safe or healthy and remove himself/herself from a work situation which he/she reasonably believes presents an imminent and serious danger to his/her life or health;
- 5. treat other people with respect, and not discriminate against specific groups such as women, people with disabilities, migrant workers or children;
- not engage in any form of sexual harassment including unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature with other Service Provider's or Employer's Personnel;
- 7. not engage in Sexual Exploitation, which means any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;
- 8. not engage in in Sexual Abuse, which means the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions;
- 9. not engage in any form of sexual activity with individuals under the age of 18, except in case of pre-existing marriage;
- 10. complete relevant training courses that will be provided related to the environmental and social aspects of the Contract, including on health and safety matters, and Sexual Exploitation and Abuse, and Sexual Harassment (SH);
- 11. report violations of this Code of Conduct; and
- 12. not retaliate against any person who reports violations of this Code of Conduct, whether to us or the Employer, or who makes use of applicable grievance mechanism for Service Provider's Personnel or the project's Grievance Redress Mechanism.

RAISING CONCERNS

If any person observes behavior that he/she believes may represent a violation of this Code of Conduct, or that otherwise concerns him/her, he/she should raise the issue promptly. This can be done in either of the following ways:

- 1. Contact [enter name of the individual, with relevant experience, designated by the Service provider to handle these matters] in writing at this address [] or by telephone at [] or in person at []; or
- 2. Call [] to reach the Service Provider's hotline (*if any*) and leave a message.

The person's identity will be kept confidential, unless reporting of allegations is mandated by the country law. Anonymous complaints or allegations may also be submitted and will be given all due and appropriate consideration. We take seriously all reports of possible misconduct and will investigate and take appropriate action. We will provide warm referrals to service providers that may help support the person who experienced the alleged incident, as appropriate.

There will be no retaliation against any person who raises a concern in good faith about any behavior prohibited by this Code of Conduct. Such retaliation would be a violation of this Code of Conduct.

CONSEQUENCES OF VIOLATING THE CODE OF CONDUCT

Any violation of this Code of Conduct by the Service Provider's Personnel may result in serious consequences, up to and including termination and possible referral to legal authorities.

FOR SERVICE PROVIDER'S PERSONNEL:

I have received a copy of this Code of Conduct written in a language that I comprehend. I understand that if I have any questions about this Code of Conduct, I can contact [*enter name of Service Provider's contact person(s) with relevant experience*] requesting an explanation.

Name of Service Provider's Personnel: [insert name]

Signature:

Date: (day month year): _____

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Service Provider:

Signature: _____

Date: (day month year): _____

ATTACHMENT 1: Behaviors constituting SEA and behaviors constituting SH

ATTACHMENT 1 TO THE CODE OF CONDUCT FORM

BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL EXPLOITATION AND ABUSE (SEA) AND BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL HARASSMENT (SH)

The following non-exhaustive list is intended to illustrate types of prohibited behaviors.

(1) **Examples of sexual exploitation and abuse** include, but are not limited to:

- A Service Provider's Personnel tells a member of the community that he/she can get them jobs related to the work site (e.g. cooking and cleaning) in exchange for sex.
- A Service Provider's Personnel that is connecting electricity input to households says that he can connect women headed households to the grid in exchange for sex.
- A Service Provider's Personnel rapes, or otherwise sexually assaults a member of the community.
- A Service Provider's Personnel denies a person access to the locations where the Services are executed unless he/she performs a sexual favor.
- A Service Provider's Personnel tells a person applying for employment under the Contract that he/she will only hire him/her if he/she has sex with him/her.

(2) Examples of sexual harassment in a work context

- A Service Provider's Personnel comment on the appearance of another Service Provider's Personnel (either positive or negative) and sexual desirability.
- When a Service Provider's Personnel complains about comments made by another Service Provider's Personnel on his/her appearance, the other Service Provider's Personnel comment that he/she is "asking for it" because of how he/she dresses.
- Unwelcome touching of a Service Provider's Personnel or Employer's Personnel by another Service Provider's Personnel.
- A Service Provider's Personnel tells another Service Provider's Personnel that he/she will get him/her a salary raise, or promotion if he/she sends him/her naked photographs of himself/herself.

Work Plan

Staff Plan

Form of Bid Security (Bank Guarantee)

[The bank shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [Employer to insert its name and address]

RFB No.: [Employer to insert reference number for the Request for Bids]

Alternative No.: [Insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

Date: [Insert date of issue]

BID GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that _____ [insert name of the Bidder, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture (whether legally constituted or prospective) or the names of all members thereof] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has submitted or will submit to the Beneficiary its Bid (hereinafter called "the Bid") for the execution of ______ under Request for Bids No. ("the RFB").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary's conditions, Bids must be supported by a Bid guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of ______(____) upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand, supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that either the Applicant:

- (a) has withdrawn its Bid prior to the Bid validity expiry date set forth in the Bidder's Letter of Bid, or any extended date provided by the Applicant; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Beneficiary prior to the expiry date of the Bid validity or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant, (i) has failed to sign the contract agreement, or (ii) has failed to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders ("ITB") of the Beneficiary's bidding document.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful Bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the Contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the performance security issued to the Beneficiary in relation to such Contract agreement; or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary's notification to the Applicant of the results of the Bidding process; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiry date of the Bid validity.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758.

[Signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

Letter of Bid - Financial Part

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT

The Bidder must prepare this Letter of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and business address.

<u>Note</u>: All italicized text is to help Bidders in preparing this form.

Date of this Bid submission: [*insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission*] **Request for Bid No**.: [*insert identification*] **Alternative No.**: [*insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative*]

To:

Project Director

Project Management Unit Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP) Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA) Planning & Development Board 78/79, New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore

We, the undersigned, hereby submit the second part of our Bid, the Bid Price and Priced Activity Schedule. This accompanies the Letter of Bid- Technical Part.

In submitting our Bid, we make the following additional declarations:

- (a) **Bid Validity**: Our Bid shall be valid until *[insert day, month and year in accordance with ITB 19.1]*, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time on or before this date;
- (b) **Total Price**: The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (c) below is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]

[Option 1, in case of one lot:] Total price is: [insert the total price of the Bid in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies]:

Or

[Option 2, in case of multiple lots:] (a) Total price of each lot [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

and (b) Total price of all lots (sum of all lots) [insert the total price of all lots in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

- (c) **Discounts:** The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
 - (i) The discounts offered are: [Specify in detail each discount offered]
 - (ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];
- (d) **Commissions**, gratuities **and fees:** We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the Bidding process or execution of the Contract: [*insert* complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

Name of the Bidder:*[insert complete name of the Bidder]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder: ** [insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]

Title of the person signing the Bid: [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

*: In the case of the Bid submitted by a Joint Venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder.

**: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder. The power of attorney shall be attached with the Bid Schedules

Appendix to Financial Part

Schedule Forms

[The Bidder shall fill in these Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the Priced **Activity Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Non-Consulting Services specified in the Employer's Requirements.]

Priced Activity Schedule

	(Currencies	in accordance v	with ITB 16	Date:	_	
1	2	3	4	5	6		7
Service N°	Description of Services	Unit	Delivery Date	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price		Total Price per Service (Col. 5*6)
[insert number of the Service]	[insert name of Services]		[insert delivery date at place of final destination per Service]	[insert number of units]	[insert unit price per unit]		[insert total price per unit]
				Total Bid Pric	e (incl. all applicable taxes)		

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

Section V - Eligible Countries

Eligibility for the Provision of Non-Consulting Services in Bank-Financed Procurement

In reference to ITB 4.8, for the information of the Bidders, at the present time firms and services from the following countries are excluded from this Bidding process:

Under ITB 4.8 (a) India & Israel

Section VI - Fraud and Corruption

(Section VI shall not be modified)

1. Purpose

1.1 The Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.

2. Requirements

2.1 The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.

2.2 To this end, the Bank:

- a. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - i. "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - ii. "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
 - iii. "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - iv. "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
 - v. "obstructive practice" is:
 - (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
 - (b) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
- b. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- c. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any

time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;

- d. Pursuant to the Bank's Anti- Corruption Guidelines and in accordance with the Bank's prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;¹ (ii) to be a nominated² sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
- e. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents, personnel, permit the Bank to inspect³ all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

² A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

³ Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

Part II – Employer's Requirement

Section VII - Activity Schedule

Background

A child born in Pakistan today is expected to achieve only 41 percent of their potential productivity than if s/he enjoyed complete education and full health. Their potential is limited by the access and quality of education. Just as importantly, their environment –including health— also limits children growth. While Pakistani children are expected to complete 9.4 years of schooling by the time they become adults, the country's Learning-Adjusted Years of Schooling (LAYS) lowers their learning to an equivalent of 5.1 years of schooling. Their growth and learning are also constrained by health outcomes: 38 percent of children in Pakistan suffer from stunting. These metrics generally worsen with poverty, where access to quality learning and healthcare become harder to obtain and the situation is exacerbated for girls and women who also face additional restrictions due to prevailing social norms. This is particularly salient in the province of Punjab in Pakistan where about 48 percent of the nation's poor reside.

The Government of Punjab (GoPb) is implementing the Punjab Human Capital Investment Project (PHCIP), over a period of six years (2020-26) with the assistance of the World Bank to increase access to quality healthcare services, and economic and social inclusion programs, among poor and vulnerable households in 13 districts in Punjab. The project components include:

- 1. Supply-side health intervention aimed at improving the quality of health services by upgrading primary healthcare facilities, including Basic Health Units (BHU) and Rural Health Centers (RHCs), and implementing Electronic Medical Records (EMR).
- 2. A demand-side intervention to improve the utilization of health services at primary and secondary healthcare facilities through a conditional cash transfer (CCT) for pregnant and lactating women availing public health services.
- 3. Economic inclusion intervention for young families from BISP beneficiary households (married couples between ages 18-35).
- 4. Education intervention aimed at improving early childhood classrooms and their quality of instruction.

The multi-sectoral project addresses both demand and supply side challenges, by providing a comprehensive package of services that targets different human capital challenges faced by poor households in Punjab.

Implementation Approach

PHCIP is a multisectoral project, led by a Project Directorate based in the Punjab Social Protection Authority (PSPA), and supported by dedicated Project Management and Implementation Units (PMIUs) of Primary & Secondary Healthcare Department (P&SHD) and the School Education Department (SED). The PSPA has also engaged the services of Implementation Partners for the delivery and implementation of the Economic Inclusion Intervention and for Operations Review of the program interventions.

PURPOSE OF Assignment

The Project Directorate PSPA (the 'Employer'), intends to procure the services of a survey firm (the 'Service Provider') to collect data through household and facility-level endline surveys for an Impact Evaluation and use this information to produce clean datasets for empirical analysis. The data collected from these surveys shall be used along with the baseline data collected in 2023 and 2024 and will be used to estimate the impact of each of the project components outlined above, as well as the overall impact of the project. The impact evaluation exercise will assist in the assessment of each intervention to determine the most effective approach to improve the human capital of poor and vulnerable populations in Punjab. Moreover, the results of the impact evaluation will contribute to discussions around policy reforms and strategies for scaling up successful models for graduating from social assistance and ending extreme poverty.

The endline survey is the second phase of the impact evaluation activity and is expected to commence in May 2025 and conclude in December 2025. The main tasks/events for the endline survey shall include the following:

- i. Orientation of the Service Provider
- ii. Translation of Survey Tools
- iii. Pilot 1 for tracking/sampling procedures for main and booster sample
- iv. Programming of survey tools on Survey CTO
- v. Pilot 2 to test the survey tools
- vi. Revision to programming of survey tools on Survey CTO
- vii. Enumerator training including Teach and AIMECD training
- viii. Pilot 3 of the revised survey tools
- ix. Field Activity for BHUs, Schools and Households
- x. Submission of Final Datasets

To carry out the above responsibilities during preparation and execution of endline survey, the Service Provider shall ensure (a) recruiting and training **an all-female enumerator team**, and (b) carrying out all aspects of field-based primary data collection for the endline survey. The Service Provider will translate and adapt (as needed) survey questionnaires, pilot the instruments, carry out the fieldwork for data collection, and support data cleaning and archiving. The Service Provider will manage these tasks, which will have agreed quality standards associated with them. The Service Provider will coordinate with the Employer and its collaborators in ensuring that quality standards are being met.

OVERVIEW OF DATA COLLECTION

1. Geographical scope of the exercise

The Service Provider will be expected to collect data in 23 districts in Punjab – 13 project districts and 10 comparison districts. The 13 project districts have the highest score on the Multidimensional Poverty Index (MPI), and include Bahawalpur, Bahawalnagar, Bhakkar, D.G Khan, Khushab, Layyah, Lodhran, Mianwali, Muzaffargarh, Rahim Yar Khan. Kot Addu, Taunsa and Rajanpur.

The Economic Inclusion (EI) programme has been rolled out in three packages. Package 1 is in the districts of Bahawalpur, Muzaffargarh and Kot Addu. Package 2 is in the districts of Rahim Yar khan and Rajanpur and Package 3 is in the districts of Dera Ghazi Khan, Taunsa, Rajanpur and Lodhran.

The 10 comparison districts are neighboring districts and have similarly high scores on the MPI. The comparison districts include Jhang, Multan, Khanewal, Vehari, Attock, Chakwal, Jhelum, Okara, Pakpattan, and Sargodha.

2. Endline Sampling

The Service Provider will be expected to collect data at households, schools and health facilities. The Employer will select the sample of healthcare facilities, schools and villages to be surveyed and the list of these shall be provided to the Service Provider. Regarding households, as detailed below, the survey shall partly cover the households visited in the baseline and partly from a freshly drawn-out booster sample, the details of which shall be provided to the Service Provider. The expected sample sizes for the various units of observation are as follows:

1. Health Facilities (BHUs): 1,015

2. Schools: 2,039

- 3. Households interviewed: 10,500
 - 5,000 traced from existing panel collected during the baseline survey
 - 4,000 new EI booster sample (identified in field through 10 question screen-out survey)
 - 1,500 new EI and BHU booster samples (identified in field through 10 questions screen-out survey)
 - Approximately 14,000 households will have to be screened to survey 10,500 households

The household surveys will be conducted in approximately 3,500 villages across the 23 districts mentioned above. Regarding schools and BHUs, the same facilities will be revisited for the endline survey that were covered in the baseline survey.

3. Survey Respondents:

- Number of interviews per BHU:
 - One Medical Officer
 - One Lady Health Visitor
 - Three Patient exit interviews
 - Observation module
- Number of interviews per school:
 - One principal
 - One teacher
 - Pre-primary classroom observation

• Number of interviews per household

- Two detailed mother-and-child interviews (from two children, with mother(s) of both these children interviewed). The AIM-ECD or CREDI tool will be used as a part of this interview, based on the age of the child.

- One interview from a respondent knowledgeable on HH income and expenditure (e.g., head of household, male or female). The respondent qualifying for this part shall be determined following the criteria communicated by the Employer during orientation session and incorporated in the survey manual.

4. Instruments

The data collection exercise shall employ a range of school, health facility, and household level instruments. Some instruments will be used with adults while others will require interviews with children between the ages of 3-6 (possibly as old as 10). These are attached as an annexure to this document but are subject to refinement. Draft questionnaires in English will be shared with the Service Provider. These will need to be translated into Urdu and then back translated to assess the quality of the translation.

- **A. Endline household listing-screener for booster sample:** A short interview which identifies households to be surveyed, shall be conducted for the identification of 5,500-booster sample only. The following information will be obtained:
- a. An adult between the age of 20 and 37 lives in the HH;
- b. A household member was pregnant in the last two years;
- c. A household member is currently pregnant;
- d. A woman lives in the HH who gave birth in the last two years / has a child less than two years of age;
- e. A child under 10 years of age lives in the household.

Households will be screened-in as follows:

- If the household has a member 20 37 years of age residing in the sampled village **and** meets any of the other conditions (b e), then the household is eligible to be surveyed
- Each village will have an assigned target number of BISP recipient households which must be covered. The target number shall be provided by the Employer.

The data for the screener instrument will be collected on a tablet which will be programmed to instruct enumerators whether to continue to the main household survey.

The Service Provider will be expected to follow protocols set by the Employer for selection of households for the screener within the sampled village or around the sampled health facility or school. Broadly the survey tools shall collect information as shown below:

B. Endline household survey instrument: Collect information on earnings and incomegenerating activities; consumption; investment and savings; investments in human capital; maternal health-seeking behavior and outcomes; reproductive choices and outcomes; child nutritional and health outcomes.

Child development outcomes will be collected from two children using direct assessment. The AIM-ECD¹ tool shall be used for children between the ages of 3 and 8, otherwise for

¹ AIM-ECD is a tool for assessing child development of children 3-5 years of age. It was developed by a consortium of institutions and has been adapted for use in Punjab. AIM-ECD tool is available in Urdu.

children under the age of 3, maternal reports shall be produced using the $CREDI^2$ tool and parenting practices and engagement.

Note that the interview will be considered complete only after the target respondents are interviewed in person. Revisits shall be required if the target mother and/or children are out of the house at the time of a household visit.

- **C. Endline healthcare facility survey instrument**: Collect information on the utilization and quality of healthcare services offered.
- **D. Endline school survey instrument**: Collect information on enrollment in early childhood education, classroom infrastructure, the quality of teacher-child interactions through classroom observations using the TEACH-ECE tool.³

Please refer to the Annex for current versions of various survey instruments. These are subject to refinement.

SCOPE OF ASSIGNMENT AND DELIVERABLES

The Service Provider will be responsible for overseeing and managing the following tasks:

<u>Stage 1: Delivery of Draft Inception Report:</u> 15 days after the award of the contract (To be initiated no later than May 2025)

Submit a **Draft Inception Report** comprising the following:

- 1. Team composition and logistics:
 - Composition of a (a) standard field survey team including, number of enumerators and the number of field supervisors, (b) the project team indicating the number of data managers, number of quality assurance controllers and their qualifications and trainings with proven track-record.
 - Expected tasks and responsibilities of each member of the team
 - Travel and logistics arrangements
 - Identify equipment that will be procured for fieldwork and timetable for such procurement
- 2. Enumerator training plan:
 - Identify prospective candidates and specify recruitment timeline, training logistics, training topics.
 - Submit the enumerator manual which includes detailed guidance for each module.
 - Submit the supervisor manual which includes detailed guidance on the role of the supervisor during data collection and the expectations around quality control from this role. This should include a schedule for twice-weekly reports to the Employer and collaborators on issues encountered during fieldwork.
- 3. Survey implementation (pilot and full-scale rollout) plan:
 - Guidelines and protocols for data collection, including:
 - Number and approximate length of visits per household/family,
 - Detailed timelines of activities and expected time each team will spend in a village,

² CREDI (Caregiver Reported Early Childhood Development Instrument) is a tool for assessing child development of children under the age of 3. CREDI tool is available in Urdu

³ The TEACH ECE tools is a tool for assessing the quality of ECE classrooms. TEACH ECE tool is available in Urdu.

- Guidelines to ensure the use of a unique identifier in all survey instruments for each unit of observation,
- Guidelines to ensure that children and adults can be linked to each other
- Guidelines to ensure that using unique identifiers, children and their schools, classrooms/ teachers can be linked to each other when doing the school surveys
- Guidelines to collect comprehensive contact information to relocate the same households in any future follow-up survey,
- Protocol to ensure that field teams deliver completed questionnaires and relevant forms to the coordination team before exiting an enumeration area.
- Protocol to ensure that supervisors have completed quality checks on a minimum percentage of cases before exiting an enumeration area
- 4. Comprehensive quality control protocols to ensure verifications of all surveys by the supervisor, as well as verification of a sample of surveys by the quality controller. This should include procedures to reconcile inconsistent or missing information, protocols and procedures for addressing data inconsistencies/miss-reporting when identified, protocols for completion of villages and transmission of data from completed questionnaires to the Employer and collaborators and shall include the following:
 - Data management plan.
 - Progress reporting guidelines
 - Management information/reporting tools for tracking progress of survey,
 - Outline of progress report to be shared with the Employer on a twice-weekly basis.
 - Template for reporting of costs incurred to the Employer.
- 5. Detailed Work Plan with list of activities including milestones and timelines.

The Draft Inception Report should be presented to the Employer for comments and revision, as necessary, prior to commencing field work. The Service Provider must then implement the data collection plan closely adhering to the plan. As field conditions may dictate changes to these plans, the Service Provider's Field Supervisors are obliged to inform the Employer via the Service Provider's management, as a part of the required twice-weekly report and weekly check-in meeting, if such changes could have an adverse impact on the survey. For urgent situations, the notification should be made as soon as possible but no later than 3 days after the change in conditions was noticed.

Stage 2: Preparatory Field Work (June – August 2025)

- 1. Procurement of field equipment identified in the approved Inception Report.
- 2. Survey Instrument feedback and translation:
 - Provide feedback on draft questionnaires shared by the Employer in English. The feedback should include any adaptations that would improve comprehension and provide cultural sensibilities / sensitivities of the questionnaire for respondents in Punjab. This will require an in-person session with the Employer's team and collaborators.
 - Translate survey instruments to Urdu.
 - Facilitate a back-translation to English by a third party.
 - Provide final translated survey instruments.
- 3. **Pilot 1:** Pilot the sampling and tracing protocols (pilot 1):

- Trace 200 panel households across at least 5 villages using all available contact information, neighbors' reports, and local informed individuals, and report which households were successfully located; it is expected that at least 85% of the baseline households will be tracked at follow-up and hence approximately 17% more panel households may have to be traced to complete the 100% sample portion allocated from the baseline to the total sample.
- Sample 200 new booster households across at least 5 villages with a 1-page instrument to be provided by the Employer and report screener data on each household and the proportion who received key benefits under the program
- 4. Program all instruments (screener, household, school and health facility tools) using Survey CTO:
 - Using the survey questionnaires provided by the Employer, program the surveys in Survey CTO.
 - Survey must be programmed to minimize the possibility of human error, such as constraining fields to take certain values, showing questions only when appropriate (i.e., skip patterns), and providing clear instructions/hints to the interviewers.
 - Test the instrument to ensure that the coding is correct.
 - Share the survey program with the Employer for testing and obtaining approval from the Employer before piloting survey instruments and commencing fieldwork.
- 5. Develop detailed survey manual to accompany the questionnaire.
 - The survey manual must include all details needed for enumerators to understand and ask the questions in the same way.
 - The survey manual must include all details needed for enumerators to undertake accurate measurements in the same way.
 - Share the survey manual with the Employer and obtain approval from the Employer before piloting survey instruments and commencing fieldwork.
- 6. **Pilot 2**: Pilot the survey instruments and provide a report on the quality of the pilot no later than one week after pilot activities have been completed. The pilot will be conducted in 5 schools, 5 BHUs and 80 households for full household interviews- of which 40 households from the existing baseline panel to be recontacted and interviewed and 40 households from the booster sample.
 - The objectives of pilot #2 are:
 - a) Testing of instruments, and their time, length and clarity.
 - b) Verify that interview teams correctly list, sample and interview households in the enumeration area.
 - c) Verify that interview team members understand their roles.
 - d) Verify that interview team members understand and correctly follow interviewing protocols.
 - The pilot 2 report should cover at minimum, the following items:
 - Testing of instruments, and their timing, length and clarity.
 - Highlight errors and areas of improvement, if any, in the instruments and SurveyCTO script
 - Verify that the following protocols were fully adhered to while conduction the pilot exercise.

- Based on the findings of the pilot exercise and lessons learnt from there (a) required revisit on the field protocols for the enumerators and (b) list down necessary recommendations for approval of the Employer
- 7. Submit the final inception report that contains finalized versions of protocols, team compositions along with their CVs, work plan, manuals and instruments.

Stage 3: Data Collection (September – December 2025)

- 1. **Detailed Field Activity Plan** indicating timelines, enumerator names, assigned facilities, supervisors etc.
- 2. Complete supervisor and enumerator training:
 - i. A two-week training for enumerators will be conducted. The approximate number of days allocated for each module is as follows:
 - Teach ECE module 5 days
 - **AIMECD module** 4 days
 - Household modules Knowledgeable Adult & Adult Female Caregiver 2 days
 - **BHU modules** 2 days
 - School modules -1 day
 - ii. The training should also serve as a screening process for skilled interviewers and data collectors.
 - iii. Support the Employer and its team in participating and observing the trainings as requested.
 - iv. Administer tests provided by the Employer to enumerators to select final enumerators. This may result in some enumerators being replaced (if their score is too low) or some enumerators being selected for additional retraining (if their score is close to the cut-off for selection).
 - v. There are certification requirements for enumerators to be able to field the AIM-ECD and TEACH ECE tools. The certification after training will be provided by the Employer /collaborator during the training session.
 - vi. Report on enumerator training process and evaluation.

3. **Pilot 3:**

- i. As a part of enumerator training, the instruments will be revised based on feedback received and piloted a third time. For pilot #3 the revised survey instruments will be used.
- ii. The pilot will be conducted in 2 schools, 2 BHUs and 20 households (full household interviews).
- iii. The objectives of pilot #3 are:
 - a) Testing of instruments, and their time, length and clarity.
 - b) Verify that interview teams correctly list, sample and interview households in the enumeration area.
 - c) Verify that field and the project team members understand their roles.

- d) Verify that interview team members understand and correctly follow interviewing protocols.
- iv. The pilot 3 report should indicate readiness of the field and the project team regarding the objectives mentioned above for initiation of field activities
- v. Within 1 day after the pilot, the Service Provider will provide by uploading onto the surveyCTO server the pilot data from a set of households (number of households and enumeration areas outside of the study areas to be agreed with the Employer). The Employer will scrutinize this data. The percentage of errors/mistakes shall be specified to determine if the team is fully prepared for the field activity.

4. Fieldwork

- During fieldwork, the Service Provider will:
 - Comply with all the sampling requirements as mentioned in section 2 of this document. The sampling procedures will be provided by the Employer and verified by the Service Provider during piloting.
 - Administer health facility survey (list of sampled facilities to be provided by the Employer)
 - Administer school survey (list of sampled schools to be provided by the Employer)
 - Administer household screener questionnaire for the booster sample
 - Conduct detailed survey with households that pass screening criteria and those picked from the baseline data.
 - Facilitate Employer teams for quality checking / monitoring as requested by providing most accurate location information or accompanying them if needed.
- Provide twice-weekly updates on data collection in a template agreed upon in the Inception Report. The report should include at minimum:
 - Dates of arrival and completion of each enumeration unit
 - Any notable difficulties or deviations from the standard field plan
 - Record of each substitution of households that may have been required, including the reasons for substitution
 - Any other notable occurrences
 - Report on real-time validity checks upon receipt of the data for each village.
- Submit data daily after data collection begins through submission on the SurveyCTO server. Data will be shared on a regular basis and submitted to the Employer for quality checks and necessary course corrections, if needed.
- Monitoring of Fieldwork:
 - A. Supervisor monitoring of enumerator fieldwork: Field-based quality control from field supervisors shall involve at least 10% direct observation of interviews and at least 10% re-interviews by supervisors for selected variables in the questionnaires, covering all enumerators in these checks. The Employer will provide instruments for this which must be programmed by the Service Provider in SurveyCTO and collected and submitted to the server. This quality check must begin within two days of the start of fieldwork. The data from the two sets of questionnaires (original questionnaires and the monitoring questionnaires) are then compared for accuracy by the Quality

Controller. In the event of discrepancies between these two sets of questionnaires, interviews will need to be conducted again by a separate team.

- B. Independent monitoring of fieldwork: Field-based quality control from field supervisors shall involve at least re-interviews with a subset of variables from the original by an independent monitoring team. This quality check must begin within two days of the start of fieldwork. The data from the two sets of questionnaires (original questionnaires and the monitoring questionnaires) are then compared for accuracy. In the event of discrepancies between these two sets of questionnaires, interviews will need to be conducted again by a separate team. In the event of greater than 10% discrepancies in data collected by the independent monitoring team by any one enumerator, all interviews conducted by that enumerator must be replaced by a separate team.
- Checks of completed questionnaires, prior to data cleaning. Team leaders and data checkers shall contact enumerators if there are obvious errors or omissions in completed questionnaires, including:
 - Office based checks via the data entry programs (illogical data, missing data, duplicate data).
 - Office-based checks via statistical methods (demographic profiling, cross-tabulations, individual enumerator and team performance etc.).

5. Quality Control and Monitoring

- The World Bank and PSPA teams will conduct spot checks, back checks, and high-frequency checks to ensure quality control. This will help identify issues in fieldwork and the data collection process.
- Any issues identified during fieldwork and data collection will be shared with the Service Provider twice a week. The Service Provider must respond to these queries and take corrective action promptly and provide a written response in the template provided detailing the corrective action taken.
 - Failure to address concerns in a timely manner, i.e. latest before the next biweekly meeting with the employer, may result in a temporary pause in work until the issues are resolved.

Stage 4: Final Datasets and Overall Reporting (no later than 15 days after data collection completes)

Prepare and deliver clean and labelled datasets to the Employer in Stata format, which include all data collected in the household, child, health facility, and school surveys, supervisor observation checks, supervisor back check interviews, and independent monitoring team back check interviews. Data must contain variables, and value labels constructed from the dictionary that will be provided by the Employer. Unique identifiers must link individuals to households, individuals to health facilities, and individuals to schools and students to teachers and their classrooms (in the case of AIM ECD and Teach ECE in particular).

* Raw data and code that can be used to replicate the cleaning from raw CSV files to final Stata files will need to be shared with the Employer and will be used to produce a codebook based on the instruments.

- Clean datasets in STATA format with unique identifiers for all facilities and individuals (Pregnant & Lactating women, Economic Inclusion beneficiaries, parents and students) interviewed. The Service Provider must ensure that identifiers needed to link parents to children or children to schools and their classrooms/teachers are unique and that data from different samples can be merged without errors; must contain variable and value labels constructed from the provided STATA dictionary. Provide the dictionary or codebook and additional documentation accompanying the dataset. All documents and reports must be submitted in hard and soft forms-Word or PDF.
 - Resolution of any major errors that affect the quality of output or incomplete data identified by the Employer, if necessary, by returning to the field to replace or complete missing interviews.
 - Submit a report that describes the overall organization and execution of the survey and data entry, as well as structural organization of the database files. This should include all information related to non-response and replacement procedures for observations that could not be collected as planned.
 - Organize and archive surveys; ensure archiving is aligned to the Data Documentation Initiative and Dublin Core Metadata standards⁴. Samples to be provided by the Employer.

SKILLS AND COMPETENCIES OF KEY STAFF

Project Manager

- At least a master's degree (16 years of education) in the social sciences or related field.
- 10 years of experience and demonstrated ability of managing longitudinal data collection.
- At least 5 years of proven experience with data quality assurance mechanisms (fieldwork management, data entry programming, etc.).
- Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage.
- Proven ability to facilitate communication between different stakeholders, government, nongovernment, and academic institutions.
- Ability to communicate in English, Urdu, and Punjabi/Siraiki.
- Desired: Understanding of the Punjab health and education sector(s), with proven track record
 of collaborating with the government.

Team Leaders/ Field Supervisors (1 per 5 enumerators)

- At minimum, a master's degree (at least 16 years of education) in the social sciences or related field.
- 10 years of previous experience conducting large household and facility level surveys in the public service delivery sectors.
- Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage.

⁴ The minimal set of Dublin Core metadata elements is a simple set of metadata widely used internationally to describe resources, including data. See https://dublincore.org/.

- Demonstrated understanding of the Punjab human development sector specifically education, health and social protection.
- Ability to communicate in English, Urdu, and Punjabi/Siraiki.
- Demonstrated ability to independently manage a survey.
- Desired: Previous experience with health facility and school-based surveys.

Data Manager

- At minimum, a bachelor's degree (minimum sixteen years of education) in statistics and/or an advanced degree in social sciences, or related field with a strong quantitative focus.
- At minimum, 3 years' experience with SurveyCTO is required
- Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage.
- Proficient in data entry and ability to organize data entry for the purposes of analysis.
- Proven capacity to deliver accurate, cleaned data collection.
- Desired: Proven experience with Stata.

Quality Controller

- A bachelor's degree in statistics, IT, or a relevant discipline with at least 5 years of experience in field-based data entry, field checking and correction of errors and omissions with survey team and data upload, including both PAPI and CAPI modalities.
- Desired: Proven experience managing large survey teams. Prior experience with village surveys, mapping, and HH listing and multi-purpose household surveys.

Trainers

- Trainers responsible for training enumerators for the field survey to be certified for AIM-ECD and Teach ECE
- Some trainers should be female

Enumerators (all females)

- At minimum bachelor's degree in economics, social sciences, management sciences or related field.
- At minimum, previous experience with 2-3 surveys (1 year equivalent), preferably working with families with young children.
- Knowledge of the varying cultural context/sensitivities especially in having conversations with vulnerable populations on sensitive topics in the rural context of Pakistan. Exposure in Punjab will be accorded due weightage.
- Experience in a classroom setting and ability to work well with children is essential.
- Excellent Punjabi/Siraiki and Urdu speaking skills.
- Desired: A general understanding of the Punjab health, education and social protection systems.
- The Service Provider must ensure that 100 percent of enumerators should be female.
- The Service Provider shall ensure availability of trained enumerators as a backup to draw from in case any enumerator is unable to continue engagement in the field activities for any reason.

PERIOD OF ASSIGNMENT AND SCHEDULE OF DELIVERABLES

The contract will run according to the following schedule:

S. No.	Deliverables		Duration and Timeline for Deliverables		
1.	Draft Inception Report	Delivery of Inception Report + Quality control protocols + Work Plan	Within 15 days after the award of the contract-May 2025		
	Preparatory Field Work	Markup Comments on the survey tools	Within 15 days after Inception Report -June 2025 Within 30 days after		
		Translation of survey tools Pilot 1 (for tracing and tracking households from baseline data) Dataset and Report	Inception Report-June 2025 Within 45 days after Inception Report-July 2025		
2.		Pilot 2 (survey instrument check) Dataset and Report	Within 45 days after Inception Report-July 2025		
2.		Survey CTO coded instruments including all interview instruments, back check and spot check instruments	Within 60 days after Inception Report-June – August 2025		
		Submit Final Inception Report Containing Finalized Instruments, Protocols, Manuals Work Plan along with team composition and their CVs.	Within 60 days after Inception Report-June – August 2025		
	Data Collection	Report on Enumerator Training	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field Work- September 2025		
		Pilot 3 (revised survey instruments check) Report	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field Work- September 2025		
3.		Field Activity Plan	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field Work- September 2025		
		Spot checks and Back Checks Dataset (Supervisor and Independent Monitoring)	Twice weekly-September- December 2025		
		Responses to Queries + Updates on data collection	Twice weekly September- December 2025		
		Submission of datasets on SurveyCTO	Daily (Once field work starts)-September-December 2025		

S. No.	Deliverables	Duration and Timeline for Deliverables
	Final raw CSV and clean datasets, cleaning Stata c overall reporting	5
4.	Final datasets and overall reporting	No later than 15 days after data collection completes-

REPORTING REQUIREMENT

The Service Provider shall report to PSPA and will coordinate with the other implementing agencies and partners of PHCIP as needed in the above tasks. The Service Provider shall establish an office having relevant key experts in Lahore for effective coordination (if the Service Provider does not have an office already in Lahore).

ETHICAL APPROVALS & COMPLIANCE

- All the respondents will be asked for their consent prior to the interview.
- Participants will not be exposed to any physical or mental harm.
- The contracted survey Service Provider will obtain required NOCs from local authorities, with the support of the World Bank. The survey will not be conducted until the required permissions have been obtained.
- Respondents will have the freedom to skip any questions they are uncomfortable answering.
- Additionally, all participants will be informed of the PHCIP helpline that they can contact to for information regarding the program, the survey or to file complaints if needed.
- Enumerators will be thoroughly trained to conduct the surveys respectfully, minimizing disruption and avoiding any distress to respondents.
- All responses will remain confidential, with interviews conducted at participants' homes, but outside the hearing range of others to ensure privacy.
- All personally identifiable information (PII) collected during the study, including names and contact details of respondents for repeat interviews, will be the property of PSPA.

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

PSPA, as the Employer shall, solely and exclusively, own all rights in and to any work created in connection with this agreement, including all data, documents, information, copyrights, patents, trademarks, trade secrets, or other proprietary rights in and to the work. The Service Provider is not allowed to post or publish (electronically or in print) any project-related information without the explicit permission of the Employer.

QUALITY CONTROL AND SUPERVISION

PSPA, as the Employer, shall ensure that the tasks outlined above are executed to their satisfaction in terms of quality and timeliness.

Moreover, the Employer will have the following responsibilities:

- Provide to the Service Provider a draft of the survey instruments for piloting/pre-testing.
- Finalize the survey instrument, in collaboration with the Service Provider.
- Provide to the Service Provider the list of facilities and villages targeted by the survey and sampling of the households.
- Oversee the training and the field work and provide recommendations for the improvement in training and data collection.
- Review all deliverables of the survey Service Provider and provide timely feedback.
- Timely completion of required documents for the acquisition of NOC for field activities.

Sample Questionnaires

Sample Questionnaires attached with this RFB document

Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract

Table of Clauses

Α.	General F	Provisions	94
	1.1	Definitions	94
	1.2	Applicable Law	96
	1.3	Language	96
	1.4	Notices	96
	1.5	Location	96
	1.6	Authorized Representatives	96
	1.7	Inspection and Audit by the Bank	96
	1.8	Taxes and Duties	96
2.	Commen	cement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract	97
	2.1	Effectiveness of Contract	
	2.3	Intended Completion Date	
	2.4	Modification	
		Value Engineering	97
	2.5	Force Majeure	98
	2.6	Termination	99
3.	Obligatio	ns of the Service Provider	100
3.	Obligatio 3.1	ns of the Service Provider	
3.	•		
3.	3.1	General	100 101
3.	3.1 3.2	General Conflict of Interests	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider	100 101 102 102 102
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages Performance Security	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 3.10	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages Performance Security Fraud and Corruption	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 3.10 3.11	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages Performance Security Fraud and Corruption Sustainable Procurement Code of Conduct	
3.	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 3.10 3.11 3.12	General Conflict of Interests Confidentiality Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval Reporting Obligations Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer Liquidated Damages Performance Security Fraud and Corruption Sustainable Procurement	

	3.16	Cyber Security	107
	3.17	Cultural Heritage Findings	107
4.	Service F	Provider's Personnel	107
	4.1	Description of Personnel	107
	4.2	Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel	107
	4.3	Service Provider's Personnel	108
5.	Obligatio	ons of the Employer	111
	5.1	Assistance and Exemptions	112
	5.2	Change in the Applicable Law	112
	5.3	Services and Facilities	112
6.	Payment	s to the Service Provider	112
	6.1	Lump-Sum Remuneration	112
	6.2	Contract Price	112
	6.3	Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive Compensation	
	6.4	Terms and Conditions of Payment	
	6.5	Interest on Delayed Payments	
	6.6	Price Adjustment	113
	6.7	Dayworks	113
7.	Quality C	Control	114
	7.1	Identifying Defects	114
	7.2	Correction of Defects, and	114
8.	Settleme	nt of Disputes	114
	8.1	Amicable Settlement	114
	8.2	Dispute Settlement	115

Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract

A. General Provisions

1.1 Definitions Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:

- (a) The Adjudicator is the person appointed jointly by the Employer and the Service Provider to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in Sub-Clause 8.2 hereunder;
- (b) "Priced Activity Schedule" is the priced and completed list of items of Services to be performed by the Service Provider forming part of his Bid;
- (c) "Bank" means the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, Washington, D.C., U.S.A.;
- (c) "Association" means the International Development Association, Washington, D.C., U.S.A.;
- (d) "Completion Date" means the date of completion of the Services by the Service Provider as certified by the Employer;
- (e) "Contract" means the Contract signed by the Parties, to which these General Conditions of Contract (GCC) are attached, together with all the documents listed in Clause 1 of the Contract Agreement;
- (f) "Contract Price" means the price to be paid for the performance of the Services, in accordance with Clause 6;
- (g) "Dayworks" means varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Service Provider's employees and equipment, in addition to payments for associated materials and administration;
- (h) "Employer" means the party who employs the Service Provider;
- (i) "Employer's Personnel" means all staff, labor and other employees of the Employer engaged in fulfilling the Employer's obligations under the Contract; and any other personnel identified as Employer's Personnel, by a notice from the Employer to the Service provider;
- "ES" means Environmental and Social, as applicable, (including Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA), and Sexual Harassment (SH));

- (k) "Foreign Currency" means any currency other than the currency of the country of the Employer;
- (I) "GCC" means these General Conditions of Contract;
- (m) "Government" means the Government of the Employer's Country;
- (n) "Local Currency" means the currency of the country of the Employer;
- (o) "Member," in case the Service Provider consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, means any of these entities; "Members" means all these entities, and "Member in Charge" means the entity specified in the SC to act on their behalf in exercising all the Service Provider' rights and obligations towards the Employer under this Contract;
- (p) "Party" means the Employer or the Service Provider, as the case may be, and "Parties" means both of them;
- (q) "Service Provider" is a person or corporate body whose Bid to provide the Services has been accepted by the Employer;
- (r) "Service Provider's Personnel" means all personnel whom the Service Provider utilizes in the execution of the Services, including the staff, labor and other employees of the Service Provider and each Subcontractor; and any other personnel assisting the Service Provider in the execution of the Services;
- (s) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the GCC may be amended or supplemented;
- (t) "Specifications" means the specifications of the Services included in the Contract, and any additions and modifications to the specifications in accordance with the Contract;
- (u) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Service Provider pursuant to the Contract;
- (v) "Sexual Exploitation and Abuse" "(SEA)" means the following:

Sexual Exploitation is defined as any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;

Sexual Abuse is defined as the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions;

(w) "Sexual Harassment" "(SH)" is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature by the Service Provider's Personnel with other Service Provider's Personnel or Employer's Personnel;

- (x) "Subcontractor" means any entity to which the Service Provider subcontracts any part of the Services in accordance with the provisions of Sub-Clauses 3.5 and 4.
- **1.2 Applicable Law** The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Employer's Country, unless otherwise **specified in the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC).**
- **1.3 Language** This Contract has been executed in the language **specified in the SCC**, which shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.
- **1.4 Notices** Any notice, request, or consent made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been made when delivered in person to an authorized representative of the Party to whom the communication is addressed, or when sent by registered mail, telex, telegram, or facsimile to such Party at the address **specified in the SCC.**
- **1.5 Location** The Services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A, in the Specifications and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations, whether in the Government's country or elsewhere, as the Employer may approve.
- 1.6 Authorized Representative s
 Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Contract by the Employer or the Service Provider may be taken or executed by the officials specified in the SCC.
- 1.7 Inspection and Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of Attachment 1 to the General Audit by the Conditions, the Service Provider shall permit and shall cause its agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, subconsultants, Bank service providers, suppliers, and personnel, to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the site and/or the accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts, records and other documents audited by auditors appointed by the Bank. The Service Provider's and its Subcontractors' and subconsultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 3.10 (Fraud and Corruption) which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).
- **1.8 Taxes and**
DutiesThe Service Provider, Subcontractors, and their Personnel shall pay
such taxes, duties, fees, and other impositions as may be levied

under the Applicable Law, the amount of which is deemed to have been included in the Contract Price.

2. Commencement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract

2.1 Effectiveness of Contract This Contract shall come into effect on the date the Contract is signed by both parties or such other later date as may be stated in the SCC.

2.2 Commencement

of Services

2.2.1 Program Before commencement of the Services, the Service Provider shall submit to the Employer for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order and timing for all activities. Such submission to the Employer shall include any applicable environmental and social management plan to manage environmental and social risks and impacts.

The Services shall be carried out in accordance with the approved Program as updated.

- 2.2.2 Starting Date The Service Provider shall start carrying out the Services thirty (30) days after the date the Contract becomes effective, or at such other date as may be **specified in the SCC**.
- 2.3 Intended Completion Date
 Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Sub-Clause 2.6, the Service Provider shall complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, as is **specified in the SCC.** If the Service Provider does not complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, it shall be liable to pay liquidated damage as per Sub-Clause 3.8. In this case, the Completion Date will be the date of completion of all activities.
- **2.4 Modification** Modification of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification of the scope of the Services or of the Contract Price, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties and shall not be effective until the consent of the Bank or of the Association, as the case may be, has been obtained.
 - 2.4.1 Value Engineering The Service Provider may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;
 - (a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing contract requirements;
 - (b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life

cycle costs, if applicable) the Employer may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and

(c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.

The Employer may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:

- (a) accelerates the delivery period; or
- (b) reduces the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the Employer; or
- (c) improves the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the services; or
- (d) yields any other benefits to the Employer,

without compromising the necessary functions of the Services.

If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Employer and results in:

- (a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the percentage specified in the SCC of the reduction in the Contract Price; or
- (b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above, the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the full increase in the Contract Price.

2.5 Force Majeure

- **2.5.1 Definition** For the purposes of this Contract, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations under the Contract impossible or so impractical as to be considered impossible under the circumstances.
- 2.5.2 No Breach of Contract The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations under the contract shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event (a) has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures in order to carry out the terms and conditions of this Contract, and (b) has informed the other Party as soon as possible about the occurrence of such an event.

2.5.3 Extension of Time	com the t	period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, plete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to time during which such Party was unable to perform such action result of Force Majeure.
2.5.4 Payments	of a to co be incu	ng the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result n event of Force Majeure, the Service Provider shall be entitled ontinue to be paid under the terms of this Contract, as well as to reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily rred by them during such period for the purposes of the vices and in reactivating the Service after the end of such period.
2.6 Termination		
2.6.1 By the Employer	(30) be g	Employer may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty days' written notice of termination to the Service Provider, to given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in agraphs (a) through (d) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.1:
	(a)	if the Service Provider does not remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations under the Contract, within thirty (30) days after being notified or within any further period as the Employer may have subsequently approved in writing;
	(b)	if the Service Provider become insolvent or bankrupt;
	(c)	if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or
	(d)	if the Service Provider, in the judgment of the Employer has engaged in Fraud and Corruption, as defined in paragraph 2.2 a. of Attachment 1 to the GCC, in competing for or in executing the Contract
2.6.2 By the Service Provider	thirt give	Service Provider may terminate this Contract, by not less than y (30) days' written notice to the Employer, such notice to be in after the occurrence of any of the events specified in agraphs (a) and (b) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.2:
	(a)	if the Employer fails to pay any monies due to the Service Provider pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 7 within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the Service Provider that such payment is overdue; or
	(b)	if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days.

- 2.6.3 Suspension of Loan or Credit In the event that the World Bank suspends the loan or Credit to the Employer, from which part of the payments to the Service Provider are being made:
 - (a) The Employer is obligated to notify the Service Provider of such suspension within 7 days of having received the World Bank's suspension notice.
 - (b) If the Service Provider has not received sums due to by the due date stated in the SCC in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.5 the Service Provider may immediately issue a 14 day termination notice.

2.6.4 Payment Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Sub-Clauses 2.6.1 or 2.6.2, the Employer shall make the following payments to the Service Provider:

- (a) remuneration pursuant to Clause 6 for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination;
- (b) except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (a),
 (b), (d) of Sub-Clause 2.6.1, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incident to the prompt and orderly termination of the Contract, including the cost of the return travel of the Service Provider's Personnel.

3. Obligations of the Service Provider

3.1 General

The Service Provider shall perform the Services in accordance with the Specifications and the Priced Activity Schedule, and carry out its obligations with all due diligence, efficiency, and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe methods.

The Service Provider shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the Service Provider's Personnel employed for the execution of Services at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are executed.

If **required in the SCC**, the Service Provider shall submit to the Employer for its approval a health and safety manual which has been specifically prepared for the Contract.

The health and safety manual shall be in addition to any other similar document required under applicable health and safety regulations and laws.

The health and safety manual shall set out any applicable health and safety requirement under the Contract,

- (i) the procedures to establish and maintain a safe working environment;
- the procedures for prevention, preparedness and response activities to be implemented in the case of an emergency event (i.e. an unanticipated incident, arising from natural or man-made hazards);
 - (iii) the measures to be taken to avoid or minimize the potential for community exposure to waterborne, water-based, water-related, and vectorborne diseases,
 - (iv) the measures to be implemented to avoid or minimize the spread of communicable diseases; and
- (b) any other requirements stated in the Employer's Requirements.

The Service Provider shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the Services, as faithful adviser to the Employer, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Employer's legitimate interests in any dealings with Subcontractors or third parties.

The Service Provider shall require that its Subcontractors execute the Services in accordance with the Contract, including complying with applicable ES requirements and the obligations set out in GCC Sub-Clause 3.12.

- 3.2 Conflict of Interests
 - 3.2.1 Service The remuneration of the Service Provider pursuant to Clause 6 shall constitute the Service Provider's sole remuneration in Provider Not connection with this Contract or the Services, and the Service to Benefit from Provider shall not accept for their own benefit any trade commission, discount, or similar payment in connection with Commissions activities pursuant to this Contract or to the Services or in the and discharge of their obligations under the Contract, and the Discounts. Service Provider shall use their best efforts to ensure that the Service Provider's Personnel, any Subcontractors, and agents of either of them similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.
 - 3.2.2 Service Provider and Affiliates Not to be Otherwise The Service Provider agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Service Provider and its affiliates, as well as any Subcontractor and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, or Services (other than

Interested in the Services and any continuation thereof) for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services. Project

- 3.2.3 Prohibition of Neither the Service Provider nor its Subcontractors nor the Conflicting Personnel shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any business or professional activity that would conflict with the Activities activities assigned to them under this Contract. The Service provider has an obligation and shall ensure that its Service Provider's Personnel and Sub-consultants shall have an obligation to disclose any situation of actual or potential conflict that impacts their capacity to serve the best interest of the Employer, or that may reasonably be perceived as having this effect. Failure to disclose said situations may lead to the disgualification of the Consultant or the termination of its Contract.
- The Service Provider, its Subcontractors, and the Personnel of 3.3 Confidentiality either of them shall not, either during the term or within two (2) years after the expiration of this Contract, disclose any proprietary or confidential information relating to the Project, the Services, this Contract, or the Employer's business or operations without the prior written consent of the Employer.
- 3.4 Insurance to be The Service Provider (a) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Subcontractors to take out and maintain, at its (or the Taken Out by the Subcontractors', as the case may be) own cost but on terms and Service Provider conditions approved by the Employer, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage, as shall be specified in the SCC; and (b) at the Employer's request, shall provide evidence to the Employer showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid.
- 3.5 Service Provider's The Service Provider shall obtain the Employer's prior approval Actions Requiring in writing before taking any of the following actions: **Employer's Prior** Approval
 - entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part (a) of the Services.
 - appointing such members of the Personnel not listed by (b) name in Appendix C ("Key Personnel and Subcontractors"),
 - (c) changing the Program of activities; and
 - (d) any other action that may be specified in the SCC.

Submission by the Contractor for the Employer's approval, for addition of any Subcontractor not named in the Contract, shall also include the Subcontractor's declaration in accordance with Appendix I- Sexual exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH) Performance Declaration.

3.6 Reporting Obligations The Service Provider shall submit to the Employer the reports and documents specified in Appendix B in the form, in the numbers, and within the periods set forth in the said Appendix.

If specified in Appendix B, the reporting requirements shall include applicable environmental and social aspects.

If stated in the SCC, the reports shall include status of compliance to cyber security risks management, and any foreseeable cyber security risk and mitigation

The Service Provider shall inform the Employer immediately of any allegation, incident or accident in the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are executed, which has or is likely to have a significant adverse effect on the environment, the affected communities, the public, Employer's Personnel or Service Provider's Personnel. This includes, but is not limited to, any incident or accident causing fatality or serious injury; significant adverse effects or damage to private property; any cyber security incidents **as specified in the SCC**; or any allegation of SEA and/or SH. In case of SEA and/or SH, while maintaining confidentiality as appropriate, the type of allegation (sexual exploitation, sexual abuse or sexual harassment), gender and age of the person who experienced the alleged incident should be included in the information.

The Service Provider, upon becoming aware of the allegation, incident or accident, shall also immediately inform the Employer of any such incident or accident on the Subcontractors' or suppliers' premises relating to the Services which has or is likely to have a significant adverse effect on the environment, the affected communities, the public, Employer's Personnel or Service Provider's, its Subcontractors' and suppliers' Personnel. The notification shall provide sufficient detail regarding such incidents or accidents. The Service provider shall provide full details of such incidents or accidents to the Employer within the timeframe agreed with the Employer.

The Service Provider shall require its Subcontractors and suppliers to immediately notify the Service Provider of any incidents or accidents referred to in this Sub- Clause.

3.7 Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of the Employer
All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, and other documents and software submitted by the Service Provider in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.6 shall become and remain the property of the Employer, and the Service Provider shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this Contract, deliver all such documents and software to the Employer, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Service Provider may retain a copy of such documents and software. Restrictions about the future use of these documents, if any, shall be specified in the SCC.

3.8 Liquidated Damages

- 3.8.1 Payments of Liquidated Damages The Service Provider shall pay liquidated damages to the Employer at the rate per day stated in the SCC for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount defined in the SCC. The Employer may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Service Provider. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Service Provider's liabilities.
- **3.8.2 Correction** for Overpayment If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Employer shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Service Provider by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Service Provider shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in Sub-Clause 6.5.
- **3.8.3 Lack of performance penalty** If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Employer's notice, a penalty for Lack of performance will be paid by the Service Provider. The amount to be paid will be calculated as a percentage of the cost of having the Defect corrected, assessed as described in Sub-Clause 7.2 and **specified in the SCC.**
- 3.9 Performance Security
 If required as specified in the SCC, the Service Provider shall provide to the Employer a Performance Security for the performance of the Contract, in the amount specified in the SCC and no later than the date specified in the Letter of acceptance.

As **specified in the SCC**, the Performance Security, if required, shall be denominated in the currency(ies) of the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer; and shall be in one of the format stipulated by the Employer in the **SCC**, or in another format acceptable to the Employer.

The performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 days from the Completion Date of the Contract in case of a bank guarantee, and until one year from the Completion Date of the Contract in the case of a Performance Bond.

3.10 Fraud and Corruption The Bank requires compliance with the Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework, as set forth in the Attachment 1 to the GCC.

> The Employer requires the Service Provider to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the bidding process

or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee.

- **3.11 Sustainable Procurement**The Service Provider shall conform to the sustainable procurement contractual provisions, if and as specified in the SCC.
- **3.12 Code of Conduct** The Service Provider shall have a Code of Conduct for the Service Provider's Personnel employed for the execution of the Services at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are provided.

The Service Provider shall take all necessary measures to ensure that each Service Provider's Personnel is made aware of the Code of Conduct including specific behaviors that are prohibited, and understands the consequences of engaging in such prohibited behaviors.

These measures include providing instructions and documentation that can be understood by the Service Provider's Personnel and seeking to obtain that person's signature acknowledging receipt of such instructions and/or documentation, as appropriate.

The Service Provider shall also ensure, as applicable, that the Code of Conduct is visibly displayed in locations in the Employer's country where the Services are executed as well as in areas outside the locations accessible to the local community and any project affected people. The posted Code of Conduct shall be provided in languages comprehensible to Service Provider's Personnel, Employer's Personnel and the local community.

The Service Provider's Management Strategy and Implementation Plans, as applicable, shall include appropriate processes for the Service Provider to verify compliance with these obligations.

3.13 Training of Service Provider's Personnel The Service Provider shall provide appropriate training to its relevant personnel on any applicable ES aspects of the Contract, including appropriate sensitization on prohibition of SEA/SH.

As stated in the Employer's Requirements or as instructed by the Employer, the Service Provider shall also allow appropriate opportunities for the relevant Service Provider's Personnel to be trainedon applicable ES aspects of the Contract by the Employer's Personnel and/or other personnel assigned by the Employer.

3.15

The Service Provider shall provide training on SEA and SH, including its prevention, to any of its personnel who has a role to supervise other Service Provider's Personnel.

3.14 Security of the Site
Unless stated otherwise in the SCC, the Service Provider shall be responsible for the security at the locations in the Employer's country where the services are carried out including providing and maintaining at its own expense all lighting, fencing, and watching when and where necessary for the proper execution and the protection of the locations, or for the safety of the owners and occupiers of adjacent property and for the safety of the public.

If required in the SCC, prior to the Starting Date for the commencement of Services, the Service Provider shall submit for the Employer's No-objection a security management plan that sets the security arrangements for the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are executed.

In making security arrangements, the Service Provider shall be guided by applicable laws and any other requirements that may be stated in the Employer's Requirements.

The Service Provider shall (i) conduct appropriate background checks on any personnel retained to provide security; (ii) train the security personnel adequately (or determine that they are properly trained) in the use of force (and where applicable, firearms), and appropriate conduct towards the Service Provider's personnel, Employer's personnel and affected communities; and (iii) require the security personnel to act within the applicable Laws and any requirements set out in the Employer's Requirements.

The Service Provider shall not permit any use of force by security personnel in providing security except when used for preventive and defensive purposes in proportion to the nature and extent of the threat.

5 Protection of the Environment As applicable, the Service Provider shall take all necessary measures to:

- i. protect the environment (both on and off the locations where the Services are executed) from damages resulting from its operations/and or activities; and
- ii. limit damage and nuisance to people and property resulting from pollution, noise and other results of the Service Provider's operations and/ or activities.

The Service Provider shall ensure that any emissions, surface discharges, effluent and any other pollutants from the its activities shall exceed neither the values that may be indicated in the Employer's Requirements, nor those prescribed by applicable laws. In the event of damage to the environment, property and/or nuisance to people, on or off the locations where the Services are carried out, as a result of the Service Provider's operations and/or activities, the Service Provider shall agree with the Employer the appropriate actions and time scale to remedy, as practicable, the damaged environment to its former condition. The Service Provider shall implement such remedies at its cost to the satisfaction of the Employer.

Pursuant to the SCC, the Service Provider, including its 3.16 **Cyber Security** Subcontractors/suppliers shall take all technical and organizational measures necessary to protect the information technology systems and data used in connection with the Contract. Without limiting the foregoing, the Service Provider, including its Subcontractors/ suppliers, shall use all reasonable efforts to establish, maintain, implement and comply with, reasonable information technology, information security, cyber security and data protection controls, policies and procedures, including oversight, access controls, encryption, technological and physical safeguards and business continuity/disaster recovery and security plans that are designed to protect against and prevent breach, destruction, loss, unauthorized distribution, use. access, disablement, misappropriation or modification, or other compromise or misuse of or relating to any information technology system or data used in connection with the Contract.

3.17 Cultural Heritage Findings All fossils, coins, articles of value or antiquity, structures, groups of structures, and other remains or items of geological, archaeological, paleontological, historical, architectural, religious interest found on the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are carried out shall be placed under the care and custody of the Employer.

> As soon as practicable after discovery of any such finding, the Service Provider shall give a notice to the Employer, to give the Employer the opportunity to promptly inspect and/or investigate the finding before it is disturbed and to issue instructions for dealing with it.

4. Service Provider's Personnel

- 4.1 Description of Personnel
 The titles, agreed job descriptions, minimum qualifications, and estimated periods of engagement in the carrying out of the Services of the Service Provider's Key Personnel are described in Appendix C. The Key Personnel and Subcontractors listed by title as well as by name in Appendix C are hereby approved by the Employer.
- 4.2 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel
 (a) Except as the Employer may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the Key Personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, it becomes

necessary to replace any of the Key Personnel, the Service Provider shall provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.

- (b) The Employer may require the Service Provider to remove (or cause to be removed) a Service Provider's Personnel, who:
 - (i) persists in any misconduct or lack of care;
 - (ii) carries out duties incompetently or negligently;
 - (iii) fails to comply with any provision of the Contract;
 - (iv) persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety, health, or the protection of the environment;
 - (v) based on reasonable evidence, is determined to have engaged in Fraud and Corruption during the execution of the Contract;
 - (vi) has been recruited from the Employer's Personnel;
 - (vii) undertakes behavior which breaches the Code of Conduct (ES), as applicable.

As appropriate, the Service provider shall then promptly appoint (or cause to be appointed) a suitable replacement with equivalent skills and experience.

Notwithstanding any requirement from the Employer to remove or cause to remove any person, the Service provider shall take immediate action as appropriate in response to any violation of (i) through (vii) above. Such immediate action shall include removing (or causing to be removed) from the locations where the Services are carried out , any Service Provider's Personnel who engages in (i), (ii), (iii), (iv), (v) or (vii) above or has been recruited as stated in (vi) above.

(c) The Service Provider shall have no claim for additional costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement of Personnel.

4.3 Service Provider's	Engagement of Service Provider's Personnel
Personnel	The Service Provider shall make arrangements for the engagement of the Service Provider's Personnel.
	The Service Provider is encouraged, to the extent practicable and reasonable, to use local labor that has the necessary skills.
	Subject to GCC 5.1, the Service Provider shall be responsible for obtaining all necessary permit(s) and/or visa(s) from the appropriate authorities for the entry of all personnel to be employed for the Services into the Employer's country.

The Service Provider shall at its own expense provide the means of repatriation to all of its personnel employed for the execution of the Services to the place where they were recruited or to their domicile. It shall also provide suitable temporary maintenance of all such persons from the cessation of their employment on the Contract to the date programmed for their departure.

Persons in the Service of Employer

The Service Provider shall not recruit, or attempt to recruit, staff and labor from amongst the Employer's Personnel.

Labor Laws

The Service provider shall comply with all the relevant labor laws applicable to the Service Provider's Personnel, including laws relating to their employment, health, safety, welfare, immigration and emigration, and shall allow them all their legal rights.

The Service Provider shall at all times during the progress of the Contract use its best endeavors to prevent any unlawful, riotous or disorderly conduct or behavior by or amongst its employees and the labor of its Subcontractors.

The Service Provider shall, in all dealings with its personnel currently employed on or connected with the Contract, pay due regard to all recognized festivals, official holidays, religious or other customs and all local laws and regulations pertaining to the employment of labor.

Rates of Wages and Conditions of Labor

The Service Provider shall pay rates of wages, and observe conditions of labor, which are not lower than those established for the trade or industry where the Service is carried out. If no established rates or conditions are applicable, the Service Provider shall pay rates of wages and observe conditions which are not lower than the general level of wages and conditions observed locally by employers whose trade or industry is similar to that of the Service Provider.

The Service Provider shall inform the Service Provider's Personnel about their liability to pay personal income taxes in the Employer's country in respect of such of their salaries, wages, allowances and any benefits as are subject to tax under the laws of the country for the time being in force, and the Service provider shall perform such duties in regard to such deductions thereof as may be imposed on him by such laws.

Facilities for Service Provider's Personnel

If stated in the SCC and subject to GCC Sub-Clause 5.3, the Service Provider shall provide and maintain all necessary accommodation and welfare facilities for the Service Provider's Personnel employed for the execution of the Contract at the locations in the Employer's country where the Services are provided. In the event of the death of any of the Service Provider's Personnel or accompanying members of their families, the Service Provider shall be responsible for making the appropriate arrangements for their return or burial, unless otherwise specified in the SCC.

Workers' Organizations

In countries where the relevant labor laws recognize workers' rights to form and to join workers' organizations of their choosing and to bargain collectively without interference, the Service Provider shall comply with such laws. In such circumstances, the role of legally established workers' organizations and legitimate workers' representatives will be respected, and they will be provided with information needed for meaningful negotiation in a timely manner. Where the relevant labor laws substantially restrict workers' organizations, the Service Provider shall enable alternative means for the service provider's Personnel to express their grievances and protect their rights regarding working conditions and terms of employment. The Service Provider shall not seek to influence or control these alternative means. The Service Provider shall not discriminate or retaliate against the Service Provider's Personnel who participate, or seek to participate, in such organizations and collective bargaining or alternative mechanisms. Workers' organizations are expected to fairly represent the workers in the workforce.

Non-Discrimination and Equal Opportunity

The Service Provider shall not make decisions relating to the employment or treatment of Service Provider's Personnel on the basis of personal characteristics unrelated to inherent job requirements. The Service Provider shall base the employment of Service Provider's Personnel on the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment, and shall not discriminate with respect to any aspects of the employment relationship, including recruitment and hiring, compensation (including wages and benefits), working conditions and terms of employment, access to training, job assignment, promotion, termination of employment or retirement, and disciplinary practices.

Special measures of protection or assistance to remedy past discrimination or selection for a particular job based on the inherent requirements of the job shall not be deemed discrimination. The Service Provider shall provide protection and assistance as necessary to ensure non-discrimination and equal opportunity, including for specific groups such as women, people with disabilities, migrant workers and children (of working age in accordance with this Sub-Clause).

Forced Labor

The Service Provider, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage forced labor. Forced labor consists of any work or service, not voluntarily performed, that is exacted from an individual under threat of force or penalty, and includes any kind of involuntary or compulsory labor, such as indentured labor, bonded labor or similar labor-contracting arrangements.

No persons shall be employed or engaged who have been subject to trafficking. Trafficking in persons is defined as the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of persons by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, abduction, fraud, deception, abuse of power, or of a position of vulnerability, or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person, for the purposes of exploitation.

Child Labor

The Service Provider, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage a child under the age of 14 unless the national law specifies a higher age (the minimum age).

The Service Provider, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage a child between the minimum age and the age of 18 in a manner that is likely to be hazardous, or to interfere with, the child's education, or to be harmful to the child's health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral, or social development.

The Service Provider including its Subcontractors, shall only employ or engage children between the minimum age and the age of 18 after an appropriate risk assessment has been conducted by the Service Provider with the Employer's consent. The Service Provider shall be subject to regular monitoring by the Employer that includes monitoring of health, working conditions and hours of work.

Work considered hazardous for children is work that, by its nature or the circumstances in which it is carried out, is likely to jeopardize the health, safety, or morals of children. Such work activities prohibited for children include work:

- (a) with exposure to physical, psychological or sexual abuse;
- (b) underground, underwater, working at heights or in confined spaces;
- (c) with dangerous machinery, equipment or tools, or involving handling or transport of heavy loads;
- (d) in unhealthy environments exposing children to hazardous substances, agents, or processes, or to temperatures, noise or vibration damaging to health; or
- (e) under difficult conditions such as work for long hours, during the night or in confinement on the premises of the employer.

5. Obligations of the Employer

- 5.1 Assistance
and
ExemptionsThe Employer shall use its best efforts to ensure that the Government
shall provide the Service Provider such assistance and exemptions as
specified in the SCC.
- 5.2 Change in the Applicable Law lf, after the date of this Contract, there is any change in the Applicable Law with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost of the Services rendered by the Service Provider, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Service Provider under this Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the amounts referred to in Sub-Clauses 6.2 (a) or (b), as the case may be.
- 5.3 Services and
FacilitiesThe Employer shall make available to the Service Provider the
Services and Facilities listed under Appendix F.

6. Payments to the Service Provider

- 6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneration The Service Provider's remuneration shall not exceed the Contract Price and shall be a fixed lump-sum including all Subcontractors' costs, and all other costs incurred by the Service Provider in carrying out the Services described in Appendix A. Except as provided in Sub-Clause 5.2, the Contract Price may only be increased above the amounts stated in Sub-Clause 6.2 if the Parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with Sub-Clauses 2.4 and 6.3.
- 6.2 Contract Price (a) The price payable in local currency is set forth in the SCC.
 - (b) The price payable in foreign currency is set forth in the SCC.
- 6.3 Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive
 6.3.1 For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional Services as may be agreed under Sub-Clause 2.4, a breakdown of the lump-sum price is provided in Appendices D and E.
 - **Compensation** 6.3.2 **If the SCC so specify,** the service provider shall be paid performance incentive compensation as set out in the Performance Incentive Compensation appendix.
- 6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment
 Payment
 Payment Schedule stated in the SCC. Unless otherwise stated in the SCC, the advance payment (Advance for Mobilization, Materials and Supplies) shall be made against the provision by the Service Provider of a bank guarantee for the same amount, and shall be valid for the period stated in the SCC. Any other payment shall be made after the conditions listed in the SCC for such payment have been met, and the Service Provider have submitted an invoice to the Employer specifying the amount due.

- 6.5 Interest on
Delayed
PaymentsIf the Employer has delayed payments beyond fifteen (15) days after
the due date stated in the SCC, interest shall be paid to the Service
Provider for each day of delay at the rate stated in the SCC.
- 6.6 Price
 Adjustment
 6.6.1 Prices shall be adjusted for fluctuations in the cost of inputs only if provided for in the SCC. If so provided, the amounts certified in each payment certificate, after deducting for Advance Payment, shall be adjusted by applying the respective price adjustment factor to the payment amounts due in each currency. A separate formula of the type indicated below applies to each Contract currency:

$P_c = A_c + B_c Lmc/Loc + C_c Imc/loc$

Where:

P_c is the adjustment factor for the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency "c".

 A_c , B_c and C_c are coefficients specified in the SCC, representing: A_c the nonadjustable portion; B_c the adjustable portion relative to labor costs and C_c the adjustable portion for other inputs, of the Contract Price payable in that specific currency "c"; and

Lmc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and Loc is the index prevailing 28 days before Bid opening for labor; both in the specific currency "c".

Imc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and loc is the index prevailing 28 days before Bid opening for other inputs payable; both in the specific currency "c".

If a price adjustment factor is applied to payments made in a currency other than the currency of the source of the index for a particular indexed input, a correction factor Zo/Zn will be applied to the respective component factor of pn for the formula of the relevant currency. Zo is the number of units of currency of the country of the index, equivalent to one unit of the currency payment on the date of the base index, and Zn is the corresponding number of such currency units on the date of the current index.

- 6.6.2 If the value of the index is changed after it has been used in a calculation, the calculation shall be corrected and an adjustment made in the next payment certificate. The index value shall be deemed to take account of all changes in cost due to fluctuations in costs.
- 6.7 Dayworks 6.7.1 If applicable, the Daywork rates in the Service Provider's Bid shall be used for small additional amounts of Services only when

the Employer has given written instructions in advance for additional services to be paid in that way.

- 6.7.2 All work to be paid for as Dayworks shall be recorded by the Service Provider on forms approved by the Employer. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the Employer representative as indicated in Sub-Clause 1.6 within two days of the Services being performed.
- 6.7.3 The Service Provider shall be paid for Dayworks subject to obtaining signed Dayworks forms as indicated in Sub-Clause 6.7.2

7. Quality Control

- 7.1 Identifying Defects The principle and modalities of Inspection of the Services by the Employer shall be as indicated in the SCC. The Employer shall check the Service Provider's performance and notify him of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Service Provider's responsibilities. The Employer may instruct the Service Provider to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any service that the Employer considers may have a Defect. Defect Liability Period is as defined in the SCC.
 - (a) The Employer shall give notice to the Service Provider of any Defects before the end of the Contract. The Defects liability period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.
 - (b) Every time notice a Defect is given, the Service Provider shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Employer's notice.
 - (c) If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Employer's notice, the Employer will assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, the Service Provider will pay this amount, and a Penalty for Lack of Performance calculated as described in Sub-Clause 3.8.

8. Settlement of Disputes

8.1 Amicable The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Contract or its interpretation.

7.2 Correction of Defects, and Lack of Performance Penalty

- 8.2 Dispute Settlement
 8.2.1 If any dispute arises between the Employer and the Service Provider in connection with, or arising out of, the Contract or the provision of the Services, whether during carrying out the Services or after their completion, the matter shall be referred to the Adjudicator within 14 days of the notification of disagreement of one party to the other.
 - 8.2.2 The Adjudicator shall give a decision in writing within 28 days of receipt of a notification of a dispute.
 - 8.2.3 The Adjudicator shall be paid by the hour at the rate **specified in the BDS and SCC**, together with reimbursable expenses of the types **specified in the SCC**, and the cost shall be divided equally between the Employer and the Service Provider, whatever decision is reached by the Adjudicator. Either party may refer a decision of the Adjudicator to an Arbitrator within 28 days of the Adjudicator's written decision. If neither party refers the dispute to arbitration within the above 28 days, the Adjudicator's decision will be final and binding.
 - 8.2.4 Unless otherwise agreed by both the Employer and the Service Provider, arbitration shall be conducted as follows:
 - (a) For contracts with foreign Service Providers:

unless otherwise specified in the SCC; the dispute shall be finally settled under the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce; by one or three arbitrators appointed in accordance with these Rules. The place of arbitration shall be the neutral location **stated in the SCC**; and the arbitration shall be conducted in the ruling language **stated in the SCC**;

and

- (b) For contracts with national Service Providers, arbitration with proceedings conducted in accordance with the laws of the Employer's country.
- 8.2.5 Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the Employer and the Service Provider agree that the Adjudicator is not functioning in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator will be jointly appointed by the Employer and the Service Provider. In case of disagreement between the Employer and the Service Provider, within 30 days, the Adjudicator shall be designated by the Appointing Authority **designated in the SCC** at the request of either party, within 14 days of receipt of such request.

ATTACHMENT 1

Fraud and Corruption (Text in this Attachment shall not be modified)

1. Purpose

1.1 The Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.

2. Requirements

2.1 The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.

2.2 To this end, the Bank:

- a. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - ii. "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
 - iii. "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - iv. "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
 - v. "obstructive practice" is:
 - (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
 - (b) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
- b. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly

or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;

- c. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
- d. Pursuant to the Bank's Anti- Corruption Guidelines and in accordance with the Bank's prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;¹ (ii) to be a nominated² sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
- e. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents, personnel, permit the Bank to inspect³ all accounts, records and other documents relating to procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

¹ For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

² A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

³ Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract			
1.1	The words "in the Government's country" are amended to read "in Pakistan "			
1.1(a)	The Adjudicator is Secretary, Planning and Development Board , Government of the Punjab			
1.1(e)	The contract name is Endline Survey			
1.1(h)	The Employer is PMU-Punjab Human Capital Investment Project-Punjab Social Protection Authority			
1.1(o)	The Member in Charge is			
1.1(q)	The Service Provider is			
1.2	The Applicable Law are Contract Act 1872 & Arbitration Act, 1940			
1.3	The language is English			
1.4	The addresses are:			
	Employer: <u>PMU-Punjab Human Capital Investment Project-Punjab</u> Social Protection Authority			
	Attention: <u>Ali Shehzad, Project Director,</u>			
	Telex: +92-042-99232359-60			
	Address::78/79, New Muslim Town, Wahdat Road, Lahore <u>.</u>			
	Service Provider:			
	Attention:			
	Telex:			
	Facsimile:			
1.6	The Authorized Representatives are:			
	For the Employer: Mr. Ali Shehzad, Project Director			
	For the Service Provider:			
2.1	The date on which this Contract shall come into effect is from date of signing the agreement.			
2.2.2	The Starting Date for the commencement of Services from the date of signing of contract.			
2.3	The Intended Completion Date is 30th January, 2026.			

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract		
2.4.1	Not Applicable		
3.1	Health and safety manual is not required.		
3.2.3	Activities prohibited after termination of this Contract are; as listed at SCC 3.7.		
3.4	The insurance coverage against the risks shall be "Professional liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of 100 % of Contract Price".		
3.5(d)	The other actions are:		
	The Service Provider shall not disclose any information or share documents/reports/maps/designs/manuals and/or software etc. for purposes unrelated to this Contract, to any third or unrelated party or media, without the prior written approval of the Employer.		
3.6	Not Applicable		
3.7	Restrictions on the use of documents prepared by the Service Provider are:		
	The Service Provider shall not use or retain the documents/reports/ maps/designs/manuals and/or software etc. for purposes unrelated to this Contract without the prior written approval of the Employer.		
3.8.1	The liquidated damages rate is 0.01% of total Contract Cost per day for late submission of deliverables as mentioned at clause 6.4 of SCC.		
	The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole contract is 10% of the total Contract's Cost.		
	Liquidated damages will be applicable with the issuance of a written notification to the Service Provider from the employer each time upon observing non-compliance/performance issues, notwithstanding exceptional cases which shall be decided by the Employer.		
3.8.3	Not Applicable		
3.9	The Service Provider shall provide a Performance Security of 10% as an unconditional bank guarantee of the total Contract Cost within twenty-eight (28) days after the issuance of the Letter of Acceptance of Contract from a Scheduled Bank.		
	The Performance Security shall be denominated in Pak. Rupees .		
	The Performance Security shall be in the name of PMU-PHCIP-PSPA,		
	The Performance Security shall be valid till 28 days after the completion of the contract services.		

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract					
	The Performance Security shall be released on acceptance of all the deliverables by the Employer in accordance with the Terms of References (TOR).					
		The form of acceptable Performance Security shall be a Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, issued by a Scheduled Bank.				
5.1	Tł	ne ass	istance and	exemptions provided to	the Service Provide	r are:
		 (i) Access to information, which is not subject to confidentiality, (ii) Facilitation letters "as required". (iii) Reasonable access to the counterpart staff. (iv) Any other assistance as mentioned in the Section VII - Activity Schedule. 				
6.2(a)		ontrac xes).	t Price is PK	ΈR	(inclusive of al	l applicable
6.4		Payment against contract price will be made upon achievement of the deliverables as per the schedule given below;				
		S. No.		Deliverables	Duration and Timeline for Deliverables	Payment Percenta ges
		1.	Draft Inception Report	Delivery of Inception Report + Quality control protocols + Work Plan	Within 15 days after the award of the contract-May 2025	10 %
				Markup Comments on the survey tools	Within 15 days after Inception Report - June 2025	
				Translation of survey tools	Within 30 days after Inception Report- June 2025	
				Pilot 1 (for tracing and tracking households from baseline data) Dataset and Report	Within 45 days after Inception Report-July 2025	
		2.	Preparatory Field Work	Pilot 2 (survey instrument check) Dataset and Report	Within 45 days after Inception Report-July 2025	25 %
				Survey CTO coded instruments including all interview instruments, back check and spot check instruments	Within 60 days after Inception Report- June – August 2025	
				Submit Final Inception Report Containing Finalized Instruments, Protocols, Manuals Work Plan along with team composition and their CVs.	Within 60 days after Inception Report- June – August 2025	
		3.	Data Collection	Report on Enumerator Training	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field	40 %

Number of GC Clause	Α	mendments	of, and Supplements t Conditions of Co		eneral
				Work-September 2025	
			Pilot 3 (revised survey instruments check) Report	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field Work-September 2025	
			Field Activity Plan	Within 30 days after Preparatory Field Work-September 2025	
			Spot checks and Back Checks Dataset (Supervisor and Independent Monitoring)	Twice weekly- September- December 2025	
			Responses to Queries + Updates on data collection	Twice weekly September- December 2025 Daily (Once field work	
			Submission of datasets on SurveyCTO Final raw CSV and clean	starts)-September- December 2025	
			Stata datasets, cleaning Stata code and overall reporting	No later than 15 days after field activity concludes- December 2025	
	4.	Final dataset	ts and overall reporting	No later than 15 days after data collection completes-	25 %
	a. Pa ac pro ac de b. Th su of c. Th inv do	ayments to Secondary ceptance of povided, or re- hievement of liverable will l be time for bmitted by th the deliverab be Service Pro- voices, accom- cuments, of t erval. The Servic who has be have recei	e subject to following: ervice Provider against a employer. Should the fused in writing by the f the deliverables, the be deemed to have bee processing payments e Service Provider will les by the Employer. ovider shall submit to the npanied by the receipts he amounts payable pu be provider shall also pr een employed under the ved their all payments hs' duration.	acceptance/certificat employer within on certification/accepta n provided. requests against th be considered after a Employer, in duplicat or other appropriate rsuant above provisio	tion not be e month of nce of the e invoices acceptance te, itemized supporting on, for such hat the staff ng charged,
6.5	Payment against deliverables shall be made within Sixty (60) days of receipt of the invoice and the relevant documents specified in Sub-Clause 6.4, and within Sixty (60) days in the case of the final payment.				
	i ne in	ierest rate 18 U	0.01%+ per annum KIBC	JK	

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract
6.6.1	Price adjustment is Not Applicable.
7.1	The principle and modalities of inspection of the Services by the Employer shall be as per the Activity Schedule .
8.2.3	The Adjudicator is Secretary P&D Board, GoPb.
8.2.4	Any dispute arising out of this Contract, which cannot be amicably settled between the parties, shall be referred to adjudication/arbitration. The arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with and shall be governed by the Arbitration Act, 1940 (or any amendment or re-enactment thereof). The arbitration shall be conducted at Islamabad , Pakistan and shall be a condition precedent to any litigation or court proceedings. The language of any arbitration and an award thereof under this Contract shall be English .
8.2.5	The designated Appointing Authority for a new Adjudicator is Chairman P&D Board, GoPb.

Appendices

Appendix A - Description of the Services

Give detailed descriptions of the Services to be provided, dates for completion of various tasks, place of performance for different tasks, specific tasks to be approved by Employer, etc.

Appendix B - Schedule of Payments and Reporting Requirements

List all milestones for payments and list the format, frequency, and contents of reports or products to be delivered; persons to receive them; dates of submission; etc. If no reports are to be submitted, state here "Not applicable."

Appendix C - Key Personnel and Subcontractors

- List under: C-1 Titles [and names, if already available], detailed job descriptions and minimum qualifications of foreign Personnel to be assigned to work in the Government's country, and staff-months for each.
 - C-2 Same as C-1 for Key foreign Personnel to be assigned to work outside the Government's country.
 - C-3 List of approved Subcontractors (if already available); same information with respect to their Personnel as in C-1 or C-2.
 - C-4 Same information as C-1 for Key local Personnel.

Appendix D—Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency(ies)

Not Applicable

List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum priceforeign currency portion:

1. Rates for Equipment Usage or Rental or for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).

2. Reimbursable expenditures.

This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for additional Services.

Appendix E - Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency

List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum pricelocal currency portion:

- 1. Rates for Equipment Usage or Rental or for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).
- 2. Reimbursable expenditures.

This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for additional Services.

Appendix F - Services and Facilities Provided by the Employer

Appendix G - Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix

Appendix H- CODE OF CONDUCT FOR SERVICE PROVIDER'S PERSONNEL

Appendix I- Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or **Sexual Harassment (SH) Performance Declaration for Subcontractors**

[The following table shall be filled in by each subcontractor proposed by the Contractor, that was not named in the Contract]

> Subcontractor's Name: [insert full name] Date: [insert day, month, year] Contract reference [insert contract reference] Page [insert page number] of [insert total number] pages

SEA and/or SH Declaration

We:

□ (a) have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.

□ (b) are subject to disgualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.

□ (c) had been subject to disgualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor.

[If (c) above is applicable, attach evidence of an arbitral award reversing the findings on the issues underlying the disgualification.]

Name of the Subcontractor_____

Name of the person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Subcontractor

Title of the person signing on behalf of the Subcontractor

Signature of the person named above_____

Date signed ______ day of ______, ____

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Contractor:

Signature:

Date signed _____, ____,

Section X - Contract Forms

Table of Forms

Notification of Intention to Award	129
Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form	133
Letter of Acceptance	135
Contract Agreement	136
Performance Security	138
Advance Payment Security	140

Notification of Intention to Award

[This Notification of Intention to Award shall be sent to each Bidder that submitted a Bid unless the Bidder has previously received notice of exclusion from the process at an interim stage of the procurement process]

[Send this Notification to the Bidder's Authorized Representative named in the Bidder Information Form]

For the attention of Bidder's Authorized Representative Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name] Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address] Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers] Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]

[IMPORTANT: insert the date that this Notification is transmitted to Bidders. The Notification must be sent to all Bidders simultaneously. This means on the same date and as close to the same time as possible.]

DATE OF TRANSMISSION: This Notification is sent by: [email/fax] on [date] (local time)

Notification of Intention to Award

Employer: [insert the name of the Employer] Project: [insert name of project] Contract title: [insert the name of the contract] Country: [insert country where RFB is issued] Loan No. /Credit No. / Grant No.: [insert reference number for loan/credit/grant] RFB No: [insert RFB reference number from Procurement Plan]

This Notification of Intention to Award (Notification) notifies you of our decision to award the above contract. The transmission of this Notification begins the Standstill Period. During the Standstill Period you may:

- a) request a debriefing in relation to the evaluation of your Bid, and/or
- b) submit a Procurement-related Complaint in relation to the decision to award the contract.

Name: [insert name of successful Bidder]		
Address:	[insert address of the successful Bidder]	
Contract price: [insert contract price of the successful Bid]		
Total score: combined [insert the total combined score of the successful Bidder]		

1. The successful Bidder

2. Other Bidders [INSTRUCTIONS: insert names of all Bidders that submitted a Bid, Bid prices as read out and evaluated, technical scores and combined scores.]

of Bidder	Technical Score	Bid price	Evaluated Bid cost (if applicable)	Combined Score
[insert name]	[insert Technical score]	[insert Bid price]	[insert evaluated cost]	[insert combined score]
[insert name]	[insert Technical score]	[insert Bid price]	[insert evaluated cost]	[insert combined score]
[insert name]	[insert Technical score]	[insert Bid price]	[insert evaluated cost]	[insert combined score]
[insert name]	[insert Technical score]	[insert Bid price]	[insert evaluated cost]	[insert combined score]
[insert name]	[insert Technical score]	[insert Bid price]	[insert evaluated cost]	[insert combined score]

3. Reason/s why your Bid was unsuccessful [Delete if the combined score already reveals the reason]

[INSTRUCTIONS: State the reason/s why <u>this</u> Bidder's Bid was unsuccessful. Do NOT include: (a) a point by point comparison with another Bidder's Bid or (b) information that is marked confidential by the Bidder in its Bid.]

4. How to request a debriefing

DEADLINE: The deadline to request a debriefing expires at midnight on [*insert date*] (local time).

You may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your Bid. If you decide to request a debriefing your written request must be made within three (3) Business Days of receipt of this Notification of Intention to Award.

Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Bidder, contact details; and address the request for debriefing as follows:

Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]

Title/position: [insert title/position]

Agency: [insert name of Employer]

Email address: [insert email address]

Fax number: [insert fax number] delete if not used

If your request for a debriefing is received within the 3 Business Days deadline, we will provide the debriefing within five (5) Business Days of receipt of your request. If we are unable to provide the debriefing within this period, the Standstill Period shall be extended by five (5) Business Days after the date that the debriefing is provided. If this happens, we will notify you and confirm the date that the extended Standstill Period will end.

The debriefing may be in writing, by phone, video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.

If the deadline to request a debriefing has expired, you may still request a debriefing. In this case, we will provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of the Contract Award Notice.

5. How to make a complaint

DEADLINE: The deadline for submitting a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract expires on midnight, [*insert date*] (local time).

Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Bidder, contact details; and address the Procurement-related Complaint as follows:

Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]

Title/position: [insert title/position]

Agency: [insert name of Employer]

Email address: [insert email address]

Fax number: [insert fax number] delete if not used

At this point in the procurement process, you may submit a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract. You do not need to have requested, or received, a debriefing before making this complaint. Your complaint must be submitted within the Standstill Period and received by us before the Standstill Period ends.

Further information:

For more information see the <u>Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers (Procurement Regulations)</u>(Annex III). You should read these provisions before preparing and submitting your complaint. In addition, the World Bank's Guidance "<u>How to make a</u> <u>Procurement-related Complaint</u>" provides a useful explanation of the process, as well as a sample letter of complaint.

In summary, there are four essential requirements:

- 1. You must be an 'interested party'. In this case, that means a Bidder who submitted a Bid in this procurement process, and is the recipient of a Notification of Intention to Award.
- 2. The complaint can only challenge the decision to award the contract.

- 3. You must submit the complaint within the period stated above.
- 4. You must include, in your complaint, all of the information required by the Procurement Regulations (as described in Annex III).

6. Standstill Period

DEADLINE: The Standstill Period is due to end at midnight on [insert date] (local time).

The Standstill Period lasts ten (10) Business Days after the date of transmission of this Notification of Intention to Award.

The Standstill Period may be extended. as stated in Section 4 above. This may happen where we are unable to provide a debriefing within the five (5) Business Day deadline. If this happens, we will notify you of the extension.

If you have any questions regarding this Notification please do not hesitate to contact us.

On behalf of the Employer:

Signature:	
Name:	
Title/position:	
Telephone:	
Email:	

Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE FORM

This Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form ("Form") is to be completed by the successful Bidder. In case of joint venture, the Bidder must submit a separate Form for each member. The beneficial ownership information to be submitted in this Form shall be current as of the date of its submission.

For the purposes of this Form, a Beneficial Owner of a Bidder is any natural person who ultimately owns or controls the Bidder by meeting one or more of the following conditions:

- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares
- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights
- directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Bidder

RFB No.: [insert number of RFB process] **Request for Bid No**.: [insert identification]

To: [insert complete name of Employer]

In response to your request in the Letter of Acceptance dated [insert date of letter of Acceptance] to furnish additional information on beneficial ownership: [select one option as applicable and delete the options that are not applicable]

(i) we hereby provide the following beneficial ownership information.

Details of beneficial ownership

Identity of Beneficial Owner	Directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares (Yes / No)	Directly or indirectly holding 25 % or more of the Voting Rights (Yes / No)	Directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of the directors or an equivalent governing body of the Bidder
			(Yes / No)
[include full name (last, middle, first), nationality, country of residence]			

(ii) We declare that there is no Beneficial Owner meeting one or more of the following conditions:

- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares
- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights
- directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Bidder

OR

(iii) We declare that we are unable to identify any Beneficial Owner meeting one or more of the following conditions. [If this option is selected, the Bidder shall provide explanation on why it is unable to identify any Beneficial Owner]

- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares
- directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights
- directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Bidder]"

Name of the Bidder: *[insert complete name of the Bidder]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder: **[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]

Title of the person signing the Bid: [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]_____

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

^{*} In the case of the Bid submitted by a Joint Venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder. In the event that the Bidder is a joint venture, each reference to "Bidder" in the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form (including this Introduction thereto) shall be read to refer to the joint venture member.

^{**} Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder. The power of attorney shall be attached with the Bid Schedules.

Letter of Acceptance

[letterhead paper of the Employer]

[date]

To: [name and address of the Service Provider]

This is to notify you that your Bid dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Special Conditions of Contract] for the Contract Price of the equivalent of [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders is hereby accepted by our Agency.

You are requested to furnish (i) the Performance Security within 28 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using for that purpose one of the Performance Security Forms and (ii) the additional information on beneficial ownership in accordance with ITB 45.1, within eight (8) Business days using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form, included in Section X, - Contract Forms, of the bidding document.

Note: Insert one of the 3 options for the second paragraph. The first option should be used if the Bidder has not objected the name proposed for Adjudicator. The second option if the Bidder has objected the proposed Adjudicator and proposed a mane for a substitute, who was accepted by the Employer. And the third option if the Bidder has objected the proposed Adjudicator and proposed the proposed Adjudicator and proposed the proposed the proposed Adjudicator.

We confirm that [insert name proposed by Employer in the Bid Data Sheet],

or

We accept that [name proposed by Bidder] be appointed as the Adjudicator

or

We do not accept that [name proposed by Bidder] be appointed as Adjudicator, and by sending a copy of this letter of acceptance to [insert the name of the Appointing Authority], we are hereby requesting [name], the Appointing Authority, to appoint the Adjudicator in accordance with ITB 47.1

Authorized Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	
Name of Agency:	

Attachment: Contract

Contract Agreement

This AGREEMENT is made the [day] day of the month of [month], [year], between, on the one hand, [name of Employer] (hereinafter called the "Employer") and, on the other hand, [name of Service Provider] (hereinafter called the "Service Provider").

[Note: In the text below text in brackets is optional; all notes should be deleted in final text. If the Service Provider consist of more than one entity, the above should be partially amended to read as follows: "...(hereinafter called the "Employer") and, on the other hand, a joint venture consisting of the following entities, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for all the Service Provider's obligations under this Contract, namely, [name of Service Provider] and [name of Service Provider] (hereinafter called the "Service Provider").]

WHEREAS

- the Employer has requested the Service Provider to provide certain Services as defined in the General Conditions of Contract attached to this Contract (hereinafter called the "Services");
- (b) the Service Provider, having represented to the Employer that they have the required professional skills, and personnel and technical resources, have agreed to provide the Services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract at a contract price of......;
- (c) the Employer has received [*or* has applied for] a loan from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (hereinafter called the "Bank") [*or* a credit from the International Development Association (hereinafter called the "Association")] towards the cost of the Services and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan [*or* credit] to eligible payments under this Contract, it being understood (i) that payments by the Bank [*or* Association] will be made only at the request of the Employer and upon approval by the Bank [*or* Association], (ii) that such payments will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the agreement providing for the loan [*or* credit], and (iii) that no party other than the Employer shall derive any rights from the agreement providing for the loan [*or* credit] proceeds;

NOW THEREFORE the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, and the priority of the documents shall be as follows:

- (a) the Letter of Acceptance;
- (b) the Letter of Bid;
- (c) the Special Conditions of Contract;
- (d) the General Conditions of Contract;
- (e) the Specifications;
- (f) the Priced Activity Schedule; and

(g) The following Appendices: [*Note:* If any of these Appendices are not used, the words "Not Used" should be inserted below next to the title of the Appendix and on the sheet attached hereto carrying the title of that Appendix.]

Appendix A: Description of the Services

Appendix B: Schedule of Payments

Appendix C: Key Personnel and Subcontractors

Appendix D: Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency

Appendix E: Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency

Appendix F: Services and Facilities Provided by the Employer

Appendix G: Performance Incentive Compensation

Appendix H: Code of Conduct for Service Provider's Personnel

- 2. The mutual rights and obligations of the Employer and the Service Provider shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:
 - (a) the Service Provider shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
 - (b) the Employer shall make payments to the Service Provider in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of on the day, month and year indicated above.

For and on behalf of the Employer:

Signed: [insert signature]

in the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation]

in the presence of [insert identification of official witness]

For and on behalf of the Service Provider:

Signed: [insert signature of authorized representative(s) of the Service Provider]

in the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation]

in the presence of [insert identification of official witness]

Performance Security (Bank Guarantee)

[The bank, as requested by the successful Bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [insert name and Address of Employer]

Date: _ [Insert date of issue]

PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that _ [insert name of Service Provider which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the Non-Consulting Services of _ [insert name of contract and brief description of the Non-Consulting Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount in figures] () [insert amount in words],1 such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This guarantee shall expire, no later than the Day of, 2...², and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office indicated above on or before that date.

¹ The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance, and denominated either in the currency (ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.

² Insert the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion date as described in GCC. The Service Provider should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Service Provider would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee. In preparing this guarantee, the Service Provider might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

Advance Payment Security

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [Insert name and Address of Employer]

Date: [Insert date of issue]

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that [insert name of Service Provider, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the execution of [insert name of contract and brief description of Non-Consulting Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum *[insert amount in figures]* () *[insert amount in words]* is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert amount in figures]* (_____) *[insert amount in words]*¹ upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:

- (a) has used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of Services; or
- (b) has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay.

A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from the Beneficiary's bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Applicant on its account number [insert number] at [insert name and address of Applicant's bank].

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Applicant as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, has been certified for payment, or on the *[insert day]* day of *[insert*

¹ The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer.

month], 2 *[insert year]*, whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No.758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

.

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.